

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

1-29-2024

Effective Strategies Leaders Use to Enhance the Retention of Frontline Workers in the Fast-Food Industry

Kimberly Jean Nzuwah Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Walden University

College of Management and Human Potential

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Kimberly Nzuwah

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Michael Campo, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Warren Lesser, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2024

Abstract

Effective Strategies Leaders Use to Enhance the Retention of Frontline Workers in the Fast-Food Industry

by

Kimberly Nzuwah

MS, University of Maryland Global Campus, 2013

BS, The Pennsylvania State University, 2008

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

March 2024

Abstract

Leaders in the fast-food industry face challenges with frontline employee retention, which impacts organizational profitability and performance. Fast-food leaders are concerned about retaining frontline employees to sustain a competitive advantage.

Grounded in the conservation of resources theory, the purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore strategies leaders of U.S. fast-food institutions use to enhance the retention of frontline workers. The participants were six fast-food managers in an eastern U.S. state who successfully increased frontline employee retention. Data were analyzed using Yin's five-step data analysis process. Four themes emerged: (a) effective recruiting and onboarding strategies, (b) competitive direct and indirect compensation, (c) leadership characteristics, and (d) supportive and fun workplace culture. A key recommendation for fast-food leaders is to develop a fun workplace culture by encouraging frontline employees to participate in gamification and social activities. The implications for positive social change include the potential for fast food leaders to improve the quality of life and dignity of local citizens.

Effective Strategies Leaders Use to Enhance the Retention of Frontline Workers in the Fast-Food Industry

by

Kimberly Nzuwah

MS, University of Maryland Global Campus, 2013 BS, The Pennsylvania State University, 2008

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

March 2024

Dedication

I dedicate this study to my family. I dedicate this study to my parents, who encouraged me to always improve myself and who set the expectation early in my life to pursue higher education. They are the best parents I could ever ask for! I dedicate this study to my brother, Ben, and my sister-in-law, Tanya, who reminded me of my ability to finish what I started. I dedicate this study to my daughter, Caitlin. My greatest hope is that you remember that you can do anything you put your mind to – and that you can nurture your family, excel in your career, develop meaningful friendships, and still prioritize your own passions and dreams. I dedicate this study to my husband, Nate, who stayed up late every night as I toiled away to keep me company. You drove me from restaurant to restaurant to find participants because you knew I was nervous to do it alone. I could not have even begun this journey without your love, support, and commitment to our family.

Acknowledgments

Thank you, God, for the strength, direction, and success. I thank my chair, Dr. Campo, and second chair, Dr. Lesser. I am grateful for all professors, teachers, and mentors who have taught me throughout my academic journey and planted a lifelong desire to learn, discover, and push my limits. I also thank my friends, especially those who played Wingspan with me and committed to family dinners once a week, which kept my family sane.

Table of Contents

List of Tables	iv
List of Figures	v
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	1
Problem and Purpose	2
Population and Sampling	2
Nature of the Study	4
Research Question	5
Interview Questions	5
Conceptual Framework	6
Operational Definitions	7
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	8
Assumptions	8
Limitations	8
Delimitations	9
Significance of the Study	9
Contribution to Business Practice	9
Implications for Social Change	10
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	10
Retention Challenges in the Restaurant and Fast-Food Industry	12
COR Theory	15

COR Theory and Employee Turnover in the Fast-Food Industry	21
Alternative Theories	23
Resource Loss at Work and Offsetting Resource Loss	26
Resource Gain at Work and Fostering Resource Gain	35
Transition	46
Section 2: The Project	48
Purpose Statement	48
Role of the Researcher	48
Participants	50
Research Method and Design	51
Research Method	51
Research Design	53
Population and Sampling	54
Ethical Research	57
Data Collection Instruments	58
Data Collection Technique	60
Data Organization Technique	61
Data Analysis	62
Reliability and Validity	64
Reliability	64
Validity	65
Transition and Summary	67

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	68
Introduction	68
Presentation of the Findings	68
Theme 1: Effective Recruiting and Onboarding Strategies	71
Theme 2: Competitive Direct and Indirect Compensation	76
Theme 3: Leadership Characteristics	82
Theme 4: Supportive and Fun Workplace Environment	85
Correlation to the Conceptual Framework	89
Applications to Professional Practice	92
Implications for Social Change	94
Recommendations for Action	95
Recommendations for Further Research	96
Reflections	97
Conclusion	98
References	100
Appendix: Interview Protocol	136

List of Tables

Table 1. Summary of Sources for Literature Review	. 11
Table 2. Publicly Available and Internal Documents Reviewed for Data Analysis	. 70
Table 3. Summary of Emergent Themes, Subthemes, and Frequencies	. 71

List of Figures

C:	1 (. D D ! -1-	Environment9	٠ 1
rigiire.	i Creamng a	i Kesolirce-Kich	Environment	, ,
1 15410	1. Creating t	i itobource itien		-

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Leaders of fast-food service restaurants face challenges with employee retention, and employee turnover impacts organizational profitability and performance. Gaps in leadership management skills, organizational resources, employee burnout, and the nature of work itself in the fast-food industry could contribute to turnover (Bufkin et al., 2022; Thiara, 2023). The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the effective strategies that some leaders of U.S. fast-food institutions use to enhance the retention of frontline workers.

Background of the Problem

Employee turnover remains a challenge in the food service industry. Turnover rates in the food service industry have steadily increased in the last 5 years from 72% to 79%, peaking at 130% during the coronavirus pandemic in 2020 (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2022). By the end of 2021, employee turnover in the food service industry decreased to 86.3% but remained higher than in other U.S. industries (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2022). High employee turnover negatively impacts organizations' profitability. Employee turnover can cost restaurants up to half to 2 times the exiting worker's annual salary in recruiting, hiring, and training replacements and lost knowledge (Gallup, 2022). With the food service industry experiencing supply chain disruptions and rising food, labor, and occupancy costs, over half of food service operators anticipate recruiting and retaining employees to remain a top priority (National Restaurant Association, 2022a). Leaders should use strategies to maximize employee retention and thus avoid the adverse, organizational impacts resulting from turnover.

Multiple factors contribute to employee turnover. One contributing factor to turnover is employee stress and burnout in a high-demand industry coupled with low-support work environments (Kurniawaty et al., 2019; Park & Min, 2020). Compared to mid- and high-level employees, frontline workers are more likely to experience the negative effects of work-related stress, and over a third of frontline workers have reported burnout (American Psychological Association, 2021). Employees experiencing high degrees of psychological stress are more likely to leave the fast-food industry (Bufkin et al., 2022). Seventy-five percent of respondents of a National Restaurant Association (2022a) survey indicated that food service leaders planned to devote more resources to employee retention. Understanding how to reduce employee stress and build a healthier work environment in the food service industry can be a useful strategy to enhance employee retention.

Problem and Purpose

The general business problem was that employee turnover can negatively impact organizational profitability. The specific business problem was that some leaders of U.S. fast-food institutions lack effective strategies to enhance the retention of frontline workers. Therefore, the purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the effective strategies that some leaders of U.S. fast food institutions use to enhance the retention of frontline workers.

Population and Sampling

The targeted population of this study were fast-food managers in the capital region of Maryland who had successfully used retention strategies to reduce the turnover

of hourly frontline workers. To be included in the study, participants had to meet the following eligibility criteria: (a) successfully used retention strategies to reduce the turnover of hourly frontline workers, (b) improved frontline employee retention in the last year, and (c) at least 1 year of managerial experience. I selected potential participants by searching the internet, engaging local counties' chambers of commerce, and surveying local fast-food establishments. After participant recruitment and selection, I collected multiple data sources for analysis by conducting semistructured interviews with each participant, examining relevant publicly available data, and soliciting organizational documents related to the central research question.

Many researchers have used purposive sampling to identify participants.

Purposive sampling is frequently applied in conceptually driven qualitative studies to select participants based on variables or qualities that affect the contribution to the research question (Farrugia, 2019). By using a purposive sampling method, the researcher can select the most information-rich and relevant sources to gain insight and in-depth understanding to answer a research question (Staller, 2021). I purposively sampled six fast-food leaders in the capital region of Maryland who met eligibility criteria to ensure suitable research participants for this study. The use of purposive sampling aligned with the research methodology and research purpose, thus contributing to the study's rigor.

Researchers must also ensure sample sizes are large enough to reach data saturation. To further improve the rigor of data analysis, qualitative researchers aim for thematic saturation, which can be achieved through item saliency or the obtention of more valuable information per participant (Weller et al., 2018). Data saturation is

achieved when additional interviews do not yield new information or insights (Knechel, 2019). I collected data from the participants through asking well-designed interview questions and skillful follow-up questions until data saturation was reached. I achieved data saturation when I was unable to identify new themes through coding the participants' responses.

Nature of the Study

Researchers tend to consider several factors when selecting a methodology for a study. There are three kinds of research methodologies: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods (Saunders et al., 2019). Researchers use the qualitative methodology to understand "how" or "why" a phenomenon occurs by gathering information to understand the meaning and experiences of participants' interpretations of the phenomenon (Denzin & Ryan, 2007). Because the purpose of the current study was to identify and explore successful strategies leaders of U.S. fast-food institutions had used to enhance the retention of hourly workers through open-ended questions in semistructured interviews with direct observations, the qualitative method was most appropriate. In contrast, researchers use the quantitative methodology to examine variables, characteristics, or relationships (Bloomfield & Fisher, 2019). The mixed-methods approach is appropriate when aspects of qualitative and quantitative research or analysis are combined to provide a wider understanding of the subject phenomenon to overcome the limitations of each individual approach (Frels & Onwuegbuzie, 2013). The objective of this study was not to test a hypothesis or examine the statistical differences between

groups; therefore, neither quantitative nor mixed-methods approaches would have been appropriate for this study.

Researchers select the research design that best addresses the research question. The qualitative methodology includes several research designs, such as phenomenology, narrative, and case study (Saunders et al., 2019). Researchers employ a phenomenological design to explore the essence of the lived experience of a phenomenon (Moustakas, 1994). In contrast, researchers use a narrative design to tell personal life stories related to an event (George & Selimos, 2018). A phenomenological design was not appropriate for this study because the purpose was not to understand the personal meaning of the participants' lived experiences or was a narrative design holistic enough to address retention strategies. On the other hand, researchers use a case study design to explore a particular phenomenon through the detailed accounts of one or more cases (Yin, 2018). The case study design was most suitable for the current study because the purpose was to identify the successful strategies U.S. fast-food leaders use to enhance the retention of hourly employees in multiple organizations.

Research Question

What strategies do some leaders of U.S. fast-food institutions use to enhance the retention of frontline workers?

Interview Questions

- 1. What strategies do you use to enhance the retention of frontline workers?
- 2. What resources do you use to enhance employee retention?

- 3. What motivational strategies do you use to enhance the retention of frontline employees?
- 4. How, if at all, have you helped employees cope with the stresses of a frontline position?
- 5. What barriers, if at all, do you encounter in implementing strategies to enhance the retention of frontline employees?
- 6. What processes or systems do you use to overcome barriers to employee retention?
- 7. What leadership style do you use to enhance the retention of frontline employees?
- 8. What additional information would you like to share regarding strategies that enhance the retention of frontline employees?

Conceptual Framework

Steven Hobfoll (1989) developed the conservation of resources (COR) theory to understand the stress process on human behavior particularly because of the loss and gain of resources, defined as things the person centrally values. Hobfoll (2001) identified four types of resources individuals strive to obtain and protect: objects, conditions, personal characteristics, and energies. Hobfoll (1989) suggested that employees would leave an organization to in effort to offset resource loss. The motivational effects of COR theory indicate that resource loss is primary, meaning loss leads to stronger reactions than gain, yet when loss is high, resource gain is paradoxically even more important and increases in value (Hobfoll, 2018). Another fundamental aspect of COR theory is that to prevent

resource loss, individuals must invest in resources as more resourceful individuals can withstand stress caused by loss (Hobfoll et al., 2015). The theory is consistent with the issue of voluntary turnover of hourly workers in U.S. foodservice institutions because employees may be reluctant to remain in a position that threatens, depletes, or fails to offset the loss of resources. Leaders who understand why employees voluntarily leave their organization and who encourage employee resource investment may be better equipped to retain talent, which could increase the overall profitability of the organization.

Operational Definitions

Employee engagement: The active performance of employees demonstrating commitment beyond simply arriving at work and being immersed in the job (Kim & Gatling, 2017).

Employee retention: The ability of an organization to maintain a culture and environment that encourages an employee to stay (Degbey et al., 2021).

Frontline workers: Full- or part-time hourly employees of the food service industry that provide face-to-face interaction with customers, may prepare food and beverages, and may take payment (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2021).

Job burnout: The result of prolonged emotional or interpersonal job stressors on an employee, resulting in emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, or diminished personal accomplishment (Mahusuweerachai, 2022).

Job satisfaction: The positive emotional state, indicative of fulfilled needs, goals, and values, that results from an employee's favorable appraisal of employment (Valk & Yousif, 2023).

Voluntary turnover: The actual termination of a work employment relationship initiated at will by the employee (Liborius & Kiewitz, 2022).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

I made three assumptions related to this study. Assumptions are preconceived beliefs of the researcher (Yang et al., 2018). One assumption was that a qualitative research approach was adequate and suitable to address the topic of employee retention of hourly workers. I also assumed that the interview questions were sufficient to answer the research question. My final assumption was that participants provided truthful answers.

Limitations

I identified two limitations for this study. According to Theofanidis and Fountouki (2018), limitations are potential weaknesses outside the control of the researcher and may include theory assumptions, outcome interpretations, and subsequent, corresponding conclusions. Researchers are the principal tool for data collection and influence the interpretation of collected data (Yin, 2018). A limitation of this study was that participants may not have fully divulged information despite my best efforts to ensure confidentiality and make them comfortable. Another limitation was the limited resources available to enable a broader geographical scope of the study.

Delimitations

I intentionally restricted the scope of my study by setting delimitations.

Delimitations are intentional boundaries the researcher sets to ensure study objectives are achievable (Theofandis & Fountouki, 2018). I delimited the geographical location of the study to facilitate reaching valid and reliable conclusions for a targeted region of the United States by interviewing fast-food leaders in the capital region of Maryland. To garner information from experienced fast-food leaders, I excluded fast-food leaders with less than 1 year of experience to determine what strategies were effective at enhancing the retention of hourly workers. Because of the small number of participants in a case study, I interviewed fast-food managers and not frontline employees to facilitate reaching data saturation.

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

The findings of this qualitative multiple case study can contribute to business practice by helping U.S. fast-food leaders develop and implement strategies to enhance the retention of hourly frontline workers. Employee turnover is an ongoing phenomenon affecting the fast-food industry that impacts organizations' profitability because of the subsequent direct costs, such as recruitment, selecting and training of replacements, and indirect costs, which include work disruption and productivity loss (Lyons & Bandura, 2020). The high costs of employee turnover reduce the availability of funds available to an organization to maintain existing talent, decreasing the firm's ability to achieve competitive advantage in a business environment (Sandhya & Sulphey, 2020).

Implications for Social Change

This study's implications for positive social change may include economic and emotional benefits to employees. Fast-food institutions become more sustainable because of decreased employee turnover due to its impact on profitability (Coetzer et al., 2019). By successfully retaining hourly employees, companies' profit margins, workforce capabilities, and employee job satisfaction could increase. As a result, the employer and employees can positively affect beneficial social change in their communities by stimulating local economic growth. At a community level, unemployment rates could decrease as a result of the current study, which could lead to reduced poverty, decreased crime, and increased financial resources contributed back into surrounding areas.

Additionally, employees who experience increased job satisfaction may also experience reduced stress in the workplace. Life satisfaction is greatly predicted by quality of work life (Alrawadieh et al., 2019). With increased life satisfaction, employees may engage with others at home and in their communities in positive ways.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

To understand the context behind the phenomenon of employee retention, I conducted a critical analysis of current and historical studies on employee turnover, employee retention, and job satisfaction in the context of the fast-food industry. I used peer-reviewed articles as the foundation of my critical literature review. The Walden University Library and Google Scholar were primarily used to locate journal articles, but the Business Source Complete, SAGE Journals, and ScienceDirect databases were also searched. The following key words were used to source appropriate material for the

literature review: employee retention, employee turnover, job satisfaction, fast food, restaurant industry, leadership, employee burnout, emotional exhaustion, organizational commitment, supportive work environment, and conservation of resources theory. To ensure critical analysis of the professional and academic literature, I examined 135 sources, of which 129 were articles and six were books. Of the 135 total sources, 115 were published within the mandatory 5-year publication date requirement (i.e., 2019–2023), representing 88% of the total sources (see Table 1) and 114 sources, or 87% of the total sources, were published in peer-reviewed journals, which were confirmed on *Ulrich's Web Global Serials Directory*. References published prior to 2019, such as seminal works, and non-peer-reviewed sources, such as government sources, were included to provide depth and context to the studied phenomenon.

Table 1Summary of Sources for Literature Review

Source	No. of sources published after 2019	No. of sources published before 2019	Total
Peer-reviewed journal articles	101	13	114
Non-peer-reviewed	14	3	17
sources Total	115	16	131

The purpose of this literature review was to offer readers knowledge of the factors and influences that contribute to employee turnover in the U.S. fast-food industry. Voluntary turnover of hourly food service workers can decrease organizational profitability, human capital, and productivity while increasing operating expenses (Kumar, 2022; Liu et al., 2022). Food service industry employee turnover was 86% in

2021, exceeding turnover rates in other industries within the United States, with each replaced employee costing the average restaurant 150% to 200% of the terminated employee's annual salary (Gallup, 2022; U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2022). A robust review of the current literature provided readers with a solid foundation to understand the opportunities to enhance retention of frontline workers in the U.S. fast-food industry.

The organization of this literature review aligned with themes related to the strategies leaders use to retain employees, which aligned with the overarching research question. First, I examine the literature on the state of the U.S. fast-food industry, which the coronavirus pandemic significantly impacted, and the potential causes of high turnover. The second part of the review is focused on theories that could explain the relationship between stress in organizational settings, specifically the COR theory. In the third part of the review, I discuss aspects of resource loss and gain through themes, such as job insecurity, work-life conflict, compensation, work environment, and the role of leadership. Based on this review, fast-food leaders could determine which strategies to incorporate to retain their hourly employees.

Retention Challenges in the Restaurant and Fast-Food Industry

The restaurant industry is one of the largest and fastest growing industries in the United States. At the beginning of 2023, over 12 million Americans were employed in the restaurant industry, almost 20% more than a decade prior (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2023). With 63% of adults reporting working experience in the restaurant industry, the field is an impactful training ground for the country's labor force (National Restaurant Association, 2022a). However, the industry has historically struggled with

high turnover rates due to low salaries, minimum benefits, and unsafe working conditions (Thiara, 2023). The onset of the COVID-19 pandemic exacerbated the working conditions of frontline employees, leading to increased struggles with retention.

Frontline workers in the restaurant industry experienced increased stress through the COVID-19 pandemic. The pandemic disproportionately affected the hospitality industry, which accounted for 2 out of 3 jobs lost in the United States, an industry loss of more than 8 million employees and \$280 billion in sales in the first year of the pandemic alone (National Restaurant Association, 2022a; U.S. Bureau of Labor and Statistics, 2022). The essential frontline workers who continued to work experienced lasting feelings of worry, anxiety, and uncertainty related to imposed furloughs, job insecurity, and disease exposure (Chen & Chen, 2021; Mahmoud et al., 2021; Yu et al., 2021). The essential frontline employees were also more likely to suffer psychological distress and drug and alcohol use than their furloughed or unemployed counterparts (Bufquin et al., 2021). Pandemic-related stress will continue to some degree in this industry as COVID-19 will likely remain endemic (Are et al., 2023). Fast-food leaders must find ways to enhance employee mental and physical wellness, which can positively impact the retention of frontline employees who have worked through pandemic stressors.

Even though the restaurant industry has reopened and begun recovery with COVID-19 vaccination rollouts, the industry continues to struggle because of the labor shortage. The pandemic exacerbated industry stressors and increased employee awareness of how much employers could benefit at employees' expense (Thiara, 2023). Stressors include work-family conflict and challenging work conditions related to

workload and irregular hours and are linked to increased industry turnover (Abdou et al., 2022; Abubakar et al., 2022). Other former employees refused reentry into the industry because of a desire for a new career path that offered flexible scheduling and better compensation (Chen & Rui, 2022). How the fast-food leaders responded to the pandemic elicited negative feelings in the employees, consequently motivating employees to leave the industry (Popa et al., 2023; Yu et al., 2021). With former talent leaving the restaurant and fast-food industries, employers must increase their attractiveness to potential applicants while retaining the talent they already have.

The restaurant industry includes several food service styles: quick service, full service, and fast casual. The service styles predominantly vary in degree of service, menu options, and price (Mendocilla et al., 2021). Quick service restaurants are characterized by convenient and fast counter service, limited menu selection, and low prices. Many quick service restaurants are franchise chains offering consistent service quality and standards (Mendocilla et al., 2021). The fast-food industry is comprised of quick service restaurants and fast casual restaurants.

Restaurant industry leaders, specifically those in the fast-food industry, must help employees navigate industry stressors to retain talent successfully. Despite loosened COVID restrictions, fast-food employees continued to have the highest quit rate compared to other industries at 5.6% in 2022 (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2022). Of the employees who resigned, only 54% worked 90 days before quitting (Beckett, 2023). Employee turnover can cost restaurants up to half to 2 times the exiting worker's annual salary in recruiting, hiring, and training replacements and lost knowledge (Gallup, 2022).

Many fast-food establishments subsequently suffer a high percentage of failure within the first 5 years because of ineffective retention strategies (Yacoub & Harb, 2023). Employees tend to leave the fast-food industry for employment that offers increased flexibility, stability, and pay (Bhattarai & Penman, 2023). Understanding the reasons employees voluntarily leave the fast-food work will help restaurant leaders learn how to retain talent and potentially augment establishment profitability.

In the post pandemic world, the fast-food industry remains an area of high consumer demand yet a place of high stress for employees. Fast-food industry leaders are managing a diminished workforce that must balance the general stresses of frontline work (Popa et al., 2023; Thiara, 2023). In the fast-food industry, frontline employees significantly impact restaurant profitability and long-term success (Kumar, 2022; Liu et al., 2022). Leaders must understand how frontline employees respond to the stressful environment to reduce turnover and retain talent, and cognizance of relevant stress theory can enhance leaders' comprehension of this situation.

COR Theory

The COR theory provides a framework for understanding employees' decisions under stress. Hobfoll (1989) developed the COR theory to understand the circumstances that cause stress and the subsequent consequences of stress. The fundamental tenet of COR theory is that people are motivated to acquire, retain, safeguard, and cultivate the objects and concepts they value, which are called *resources* (Hobfoll, 1989, 1990). The value of resources differs among individuals and varies between individuals based on personal experiences, preferences, and situations (Halbesleben et al., 2014). Individuals

may value resources directly for what they are, or they may value resources indirectly as a means to achieve goals, reduce demands, and spur personal growth and development (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007). Psychological stress arises when an individual perceives the threat of resource loss, incurs resource loss, or fails to gain anticipated resources.

Hobfoll (1989, 1990) grouped resources into four categories or types: objects, conditions, personal characteristics, or energies. Objects are material goods, such as cars, jewelry, or houses, while conditions are social circumstances, such as marriage or job stability, that can lead to procuring other resources (Hobfoll, 1989). Personal characteristics, which include self-esteem and optimism, are the skills or attributes that can help individuals cope with stressful environments, achieve goals, or procure other resources, and energies are the resources, such as money and knowledge, that individuals use to obtain other resources (Hobfoll, 1989). The value of each resource can be explained by either its necessity for survival or the protection of an individual's being and status (Holmgreen et al., 2017). Because protecting an individual's being and status is reinforced through cultural and personal experiences, the degree of worth can vary over time, although most resources are universally valued.

In the COR theory, Hobfoll (1989) suggested that there are four distinct ways resources are impacted that may lead to specific, predictable behaviors within individuals: loss, replacement, reappraisal, or investment. Individuals react to resource impacts by exhibiting stress, coping, and motivation behaviors (Hobfoll, 1989). Hobfoll (1990) stated that resource impacts are either passive, defined as an impact that happens to an individual, or active, defined as an impact the individual makes. Resource loss is a

passive impact, while resource replacement is active. According to the COR theory, individuals are intrinsically motivated to recover and protect the valued resource to mitigate the stress of resource loss (Hobfoll, 1989). Individuals naturally behave in ways that offset and minimize resource loss, which is described in the basic principles of the COR theory.

Basic Principles

The COR theory consists of four basic principles that explain the impacts on resources in greater detail. The first principle is *primacy of loss*, which suggests the impact of resource loss is greater than that of resource gain (Hobfoll 1989, 1990). The disproportionate effect of resource loss is a combination of a greater magnitude of impact, speed of impact, and length of time the impact is felt (Hobfoll et al., 2018). The environmental factors and events that deplete resources have longer term stress implications for an individual than any factor that may increase resources (Hobfoll 1989, 1990).

The second principle of the COR theory is *resource investment*. Under this principle, people must invest in resources to prevent resource loss, recover from lost resources, or acquire new resources (Hobfoll 1989, 1990). An example of resource investment is when people protect against health resource loss by eating a balanced diet to promote healthy immune function. People will recover lost health resources by spending resources, such as paid time off from work, to see a doctor (Hobfoll, 1990). Finally, people acquire new health resources by spending money resources on exercise to enhance their health outcomes.

The third principle of the COR theory is the *gain paradox*. Hobfoll et al. (2018) described the gain paradox as when an individual is in a situation of resource loss, and any resource gain is perceived as more valuable and thus more essential. Halbesleben et al. (2014) suggested that employment-related resource gains are even more meaningful after a period of resource loss, such as gaining employment after a long period of unemployment. Resource gains may not significantly impact individuals outside of a resource loss cycle but are salient for individuals who experience sustained resource loss.

The final principle of the COR theory is *desperation*. In the COR theory, Hobfoll (1989) wrote that when people are depleted of resources, they become defensive and aggressive in self-preservation. Hobfoll et al. (2018) suggested that individuals may withdraw or behave irrationally during resource exhaustion. Individuals act defensively to preserve themselves and, in so doing, allow the stressor to pass without further resource depletion. Just as the four basic principles of the COR theory are fundamental to the understanding of the stress process in individuals, the COR theory corollaries are more complex predictions of stress reactions.

Corollaries

The COR theory includes three corollaries. Hobfoll et al. (2018) suggested corollaries are the foundation of the complex strategies individuals use to counteract the stress produced at individual or organizational levels. Hobfoll (1989) noted that the corollaries explain and predict behaviors individuals will take when confronted with stressful conditions. The COR theory corollaries demonstrate the complexity of the

relationships between an individual's starting pool of resources and the ability to accumulate resources.

The first corollary of COR theory is that individuals with more resources are less susceptible to resource loss and more capable of resource gain (Hobfoll et al., 2018). Consistent with the principle of resource investment, such individuals have grown their resources to offset the stress of resource loss better, and such individuals are better equipped to protect and gain resources during periods of stress (Hobfoll, 2018). Conversely, individuals with fewer resources are more vulnerable to resource loss and less capable of gaining resources (Hobfoll, 1989). Hobfoll and Shirom (2000) suggested that individuals with large resource reserves will seek resource gain even at the expense of resource risk. However, individuals who lack resources follow the desperation principle and act defensively, and to minimize further resource loss, will not take opportunities for resource gain (Hobfoll et al., 2018). To illustrate the first corollary, an employee who benefits from the resource of managerial support may be more vocal about process improvements, while an employee without the resource of managerial support may be less inclined to do so, thus taking a low-risk, defensive posture and in so doing, may continue performing the same processes in the same way.

The COR theory's second and third corollaries address the downstream impacts on an individual after a resource change. Corollary 2 suggests that resource loss cycles have a spiraling and unfolding nature (Hobfoll et al., 2018). To cope with a stressor, an individual must use invested resources. If there is resource insufficiency, the demand upon the individual may push the person over the edge, resulting in further loss

(Holmgreen et al., 2017). As stress occurs with each iteration of resource loss, the individual has fewer resources to offset the losses leading to increased impact and momentum with each loss occurrence.

The final corollary of the COR theory suggests resource gain cycles also have spiraling natures, where resource gain begets future gains (Hobfoll & Shirom, 2000). Such cycles are less impactful and take more time to develop than resource loss cycles because of the principle of the primacy of loss (Hobfoll et al., 2018). However, Hobfoll et al. (2018) suggested that the resource gain paradox can be applied to understanding resource gain cycles. Resource gain cycles gain saliency in high resource loss settings, leading to high payoffs.

Environmental impact influence resource depletion, creation, and maintenance. Hobfoll (2018) suggested that resources are neither static nor isolated and travel in caravans because resources result from nurture and adaptation to common environmental conditions. For instance, self-esteem, self-efficacy, and optimism are highly correlated in research (Hobfoll et al., 2015). These correlated resources are linked together through a resource caravan passageway, defined as how social and environmental conditions shape an individual's ability to create or sustain resources (Hobfoll et al., 2015). An example of a resource caravan is the positive association between an individual's external social support and internal self-efficacy. Organizational leaders can help employees develop and maintain their resource caravans by generating effective resource caravan passageways.

While the COR theory was first developed as a stress theory, recent literature has applied the theory as a combination of stress and motivation. Breaugh (2020) suggested motivation can only be understood by understanding how individuals respond to stress. Indeed, the COR theory goes beyond a simple coping model whereby an individual reactively seeks to reduce stress (Hobfoll, 1989). The COR theory presents a secondary, proactive coping process in which individuals invest in resources for risk minimization and resource maximization in the future (Hobfoll, 2018). Bon and Shire (2022) suggested the COR theory is a hedonic motivational theory as it contains elements of self-interest in its basic tenet of protection, conservation, and acquisition of resources. Individuals strive to achieve resource surpluses to protect themselves from future stresses related to resource loss, which leads to a state of eustress or psychological well-being (Hobfoll 1989). Individuals also strive to acquire a buffer of resources to avoid falling into resource loss spirals, which can be triggered by any initial resource loss (Hobfoll, 1989). As a motivation theory, the COR theory can be used to explain an individual's behavior even in the absence of imminent resource loss and stress.

COR Theory and Employee Turnover in the Fast-Food Industry

The COR theory has multiple applications in the organizational context. The COR theory can help explain stress, emotional exhaustion, occupational burnout, and resilience (Bardoel & Drago, 2021; Holmgreen et al., 2017; Zhou & Chen, 2021). Researchers apply the COR theory to understand high stress and adverse circumstances, including war, natural disasters, and the COVID-19 pandemic (Bardoel & Drago, 2021). Hobfoll et al. (2018) suggested that stressful conditions were rarely the result of a single event but

instead a culmination of events. In hospitality literature, researchers have widely applied the COR theory to explain the antecedents and outcomes of burnout and work disengagement (Alola et al., 2019). From a motivation perspective, the COR theory has also been applied to increase employee innovative work behavior and resilience via personal resources such as psychological capital (Farrukh et al., 2022; Zhou & Chen, 2021). Researchers can use the COR theory to understand employee behavior in the stressful context of the current fast-food industry.

The COR theory, in summation, presents stress and an individual's stress reaction as relative to the individual's perception and amount of resources at a moment in time. Extending beyond stress predictions to explore motivation, organizational leaders can consider generating resource caravans to produce other resources for topics such as employee retention. The COR theory provides a solid conceptual framework for explaining the relationship between the stressful environment of the fast-food industry because the multiple challenges decrease, rather than increase, an individual's resource acquisition capacity, resulting in burnout, stress, and turnover intention (Chong et al., 2023). Yet, organizational leaders can aim to buffer employees by developing contextual resources, such as psychological empowerment, to offset the impact of the challenges (Li et al., 2021). Given the tumultuousness of the fast-food industry, leaders are responsible for promoting environments that can decrease incidences of stress, increase motivation, and buffer resources.

Alternative Theories

Job satisfaction and motivation theories are also relevant for understanding employees' voluntary turnover. Herzberg's (1959) two-factor theory of work motivation is a similar motivation theory that can be applied to reduce the issue of high employee turnover. Demerouti's (2001) job demands-resources theory (JD-R) (2001) integrates stress and motivational perspectives to understand employee well-being and performance. Investigating similar theories can provide fast-food leaders with greater insight into practical measures that could increase employee retention.

Two-Factory Theory of Work Motivation

Herzberg et al. (1959) developed the two-factor motivation-hygiene theory, which differentiated motivation and hygiene factors to explain employee job satisfaction. The factors that increase job satisfaction are unique from those that increase job dissatisfaction. Herzberg et al. suggested job satisfaction and dissatisfaction are not opposites but separate and unipolar traits. Herzberg et al. suggested that individuals could simultaneously be satisfied and dissatisfied because motivation and hygiene factors work separately. Motivation and hygiene factors equally impact creating an organizational environment that fosters employee motivation.

Motivation factors relate to elements that cause an individual to achieve jobrelated goals. Such intrinsic factors lead to increased motivation and job satisfaction (Herzberg et al., 1959). Motivation factors include the work itself, recognition, growth, responsibility, job advancement, and achievement (Herzberg et al., 1959). In the absence of motivation factors, employees may not be satisfied, which might reduce productivity in the workplace.

Hygiene factors are extrinsic and cause employees to feel happiness at work.

Hygiene factors include work relationships, work conditions, salary, benefits, and policies. Hygiene factors do not increase motivation for work, although their absence increases job dissatisfaction (Alrawahi et al., 2020). Herzberg et al. (1959) suggested that employees respond by reducing productivity when hygiene factors are inadequate. When employees perceive hygiene factors to be adequate, they are not dissatisfied.

Whereas Herzberg's two-factor theory of work motivation focuses on motivation factors, the COR theory extends beyond motivation to understand the impact of environmental stressors and their influence on employee behavior. Herzberg et al. (1959) suggested that when motivators are increased, job satisfaction also increases, thereby increasing employee retention. The COR theory suggests individuals will instinctively seek resources to fulfill their goals, and resource loss significantly impacts an individual's perception that goal achievement is threatened (Hobfoll, 1989). Therefore, employee retention in a climate as stressful as the fast-food industry could be better understood if leaders could decrease stressors and help employees offset resource losses to enhance motivation.

JD-R Theory

Another theory similar to the COR theory is the JD-R theory. Demerouti et al. (2001) developed the JD-R theory to understand employee burnout and disengagement. Bakker and Demerouti (2007) suggested that through a motivational process, job

resources increase work engagement while decreasing employee burnout. Jobs have two components: job demands and job resources. Job demands are the physical, psychological, social, and organizational parts that require an individual's efforts and skills (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007). Examples can include work pressure and stressful work conditions. Job demands erode an individual's resources, which elicits adverse responses (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007). An individual's increased efforts to deal with job demands lead to job strain, exhaustion, and health problems (Li et al., 2022). Job resources are the physical, psychological, social, and organizational parts that enhance work engagement and performance (Bakker & Demerouti, 2007). Examples include job autonomy or supervisory support.

There are many parallels between the JD-R theory and the COR theory. The boost hypothesis states that job demands amplify the impact of job resources and suggests that employees who regularly deal with challenging job demands benefit from social job resources to cope (Bakker, 2023). This hypothesis is reminiscent of the first corollary of the COR theory, which suggests individuals with greater pools of resources are less susceptible to resource loss. The JD-R theory also proposes that employees can experience resource gain cycles because they are engaged in their work and subsequently optimize their job through job crafting, enhancing employees' sense of job engagement (Bakker, 2023). However, the JD-R theory focuses only on work characteristics and disregards the inherent traits and resources of staff (Halbesleben et al., 2014). Because personal resources and traits may influence individuals in the workplace, the COR theory is more suitable asthe conceptual framework for this study. The COR theory also

uniquely describes the tenet that job resources are more salient in the context of resource loss, which is relevant to stressful encounters, both work and personal, in the fast-food industry.

Resource Loss at Work and Offsetting Resource Loss

Empirical studies suggest resource loss or threats to resource loss in the workplace result in increased stress. Hobfoll et al. (2018) suggested that employees with limited resources or the inability to gain more resources are more likely to experience burnout. Research on causes of resource loss includes job insecurity, surface acting, and work-family conflict, while downstream effects of resource loss in the restaurant industry include emotional exhaustion, burnout, and boreout (Abubakar et al., 2022; Chen & Eyoun, 2021). Fast-food leaders who effectively offset employee resource loss in the workplace may reduce the negative downstream impacts on employee well-being.

Job Insecurity

An employee's perception of job security affects turnover. Economic stressors can impact job security, such as the COVID-19 pandemic. COVID-19 restrictions and mandates resulted in accelerated declines in revenues and business closures in the fast-food industry, and subsequent loss of employment hours (McCartney et al., 2022). Chen and Eyoun (2021) found that restaurant frontline employees' fear of COVID-19 was positively related to job insecurity. Frontline employees who perceived their jobs as insecure were less motivated to work and more likely to leave (Chen & Eyoun, 2021). From a COR theory perspective, an employee may perceive job insecurity as a threat to resources, including income, benefits, and self-esteem.

Changing trends can also contribute to an employee's job security concerns. The rise of robotic servers and digital services in the fast-food industry increases focus on work efficiency and cost reduction, which can create uncertainties and threats to employee job security (Qiu et al., 2020). Up to 82% of frontline restaurant positions could be supplemented or replaced by robotics (Baldwin, 2023). The perceived threat to job security can increase job burnout in frontline fast-food employees (Chong et al., 2023). Job insecurity strongly predicts lower job satisfaction, decreased job engagement, and higher turnover intentions (Bairami et al., 2021; Jung et al., 2021). When employees perceive their jobs as insecure, job dissatisfaction and turnover intention increase.

Overcoming Job Insecurity. Fast-food leaders should address employees' concerns about job insecurity, which can enhance morale and retention. In a meta-analytical study on organizational resilience in turbulent environments, Bui et al. (2019) suggested that open communication can positively influence employee morale and well-being. Fast-food managers can facilitate open communication by frequently speaking to employees about job insecurity concerns and encouraging openness to approach with concerns (Altinay et al., 2019). Because job insecurity can erode trust in management, managers may further benefit from training to enhance skills in transferring and decreasing employees' negative emotions through support and active listening (Liu-Lastres et al., 2023; Yin et al., 2022). Organizational practices that address job insecurity and promote job satisfaction will likely result in employee retention (Shoss et al., 2020). Fast-food leaders may offset the stress of job insecurity and satisfy employees by directly acknowledging employee concerns through open communication.

Work-Life Conflict

Work-life conflict is common among employees within the fast-food industry. Work-family conflict tends to stem from long and irregular working hours, seasonality, and family-unfriendly shifts, which hamper an employee's ability to fulfill family obligations (Abdou et al., 2022). Work-life conflict increases fast-food employees' turnover intention and negatively influences well-being (Fotiadis et al., 2019; Haldorai et al., 2019). From a COR theory perspective, time and energy are finite resources in constant conflict between work and family demands. Employees who perceive a threat to time and energy resources at work may experience resource scarcity and an inability to meet family demands, which can increase work-family conflict.

The demographic landscape also impacts work-family conflict in the fast-food industry. Fifty-four percent of the food service employees are female, a high proportion compared to the 48% of female employees employed in the U.S. labor force (National Restaurant Association, 2022b). Women are more vulnerable to the lack of work-family support (Craig & Churchill, 2021), and many women have struggled with childcare and concerns about their children's safety while at work (Jolly et al., 2022). Additionally, 60% of foodservice labor force is under age 35, which is a high proportion relative to the 35% of Generation Z, those born between 1997 and 2012, employees in the U.S. workforce (National Restaurant Association, 2022b). Generation Z employees value flexible work environments that support well-being through work-life balance (Goh & Okumus, 2020). Fast-food leaders who successfully address work-family conflict and promote work-life balance may enhance the retention of frontline employees.

Fast-food leaders can consider several ways to lessen the stress of work-life conflict. Employers should reevaluate and expand benefit programs to include child or eldercare assistance or consider flexible work schedules (Liu-Lastres et al., 2023). Kim et al. (2023) conducted a meta-analysis of the literature on work-life conflict in the hospitality industry and concluded that leaders must consider individual demographics and characteristics when prescribing work-life support policies. Younger employees may prefer a focus on flexible work schedules, while employees with family care burdens may require varying degrees of assistance depending on marital status and number of dependents. Fast-food leaders can convey empathy by tailoring their approach to offset the burden of work-life conflict.

Antecedents and Consequences of Burnout

Burnout. The consequence of chronic stress in the workplace is burnout. Maslach et al. (2001) defined burnout as emotional exhaustion, depersonalization, and reduced personal accomplishment. In the later stages of burnout, employees may become cynical, a manifestation of negative attitudes about the job, and detached toward customers, which can impact customer service outcomes and employee performance (Maslach et al., 2001). Loss spirals described in the COR theory's second corollary are closely related to emotional exhaustion and burnout (Hobfoll et al., 2018). The initial loss, which can be any trigger, brings further loss and stress in an iterative manner that gains momentum. Burnout is, in essence, a loss spiral, and employees cannot quickly exit the spiral because the cascading stress hinders the ability of individuals to invest in resources and offset resource loss.

Researchers have studied burnout in the restaurant industry because irregular and extended work shifts coupled with high levels of customer engagement can lead to physical and emotional exhaustion. As a result, employees frequently experience decreased job satisfaction and decreased job performance (Al-Badarneh et al., 2019). Al-Badarneh et al. (2019) found that burnout increases turnover intention. The retention of food service workers is a significant challenge with the prevalence of burnout.

Emotional Exhaustion. In the fast-food industry, researchers have used the COR theory to understand employee emotional exhaustion, an antecedent of burnout. Emotional exhaustion is defined as the experience of fatigue due to extreme job demands (Maslach et al., 2001). Emotional exhaustion results from the depletion of emotional resources. Chen and Eyoun (2021) suggested that fear of COVID-19 increased frontline employee emotional exhaustion because employees invested all their available resources in coping with the fear of the disease, leading to reduced resources available to cope with work stress. Ayadit and Chitta (2021) suggested that foodservice workers, in addition to the stresses of COVID-19, experienced increased job stress related to transitions in job practice. Additional job stresses include contactless dining, a shift from indoor to outdoor eating options, and increased sanitation practices (Ayadit & Chitta, 2021). Each adaptation to new job practices can lead to physical and mental exhaustion. From a COR theory perspective, employees can develop emotional exhaustion if they have insufficient resources to cope with work stress.

Emotional Labor. Another antecedent of burnout in the fast-food industry includes the emotional labor that arises from work stress and customer incivility.

Frontline employees may confront customer incivility in daily tasks while upholding the customer-first strategy is commonplace in the fast-food industry (Bi et al., 2021). In line with this strategy, frontline employees work under the expectation to provide quality customer service regardless of the customer's behavior (Alola et al., 2019). Customer incivility refers to customers' harassment directed at the frontline employee. Bi et al. (2021) found that employees most often endure customer behaviors of verbal abuse, including impolite speech, offensive language, rudeness, and less frequently, physical abuse or sexual harassment. The authors concluded that customer incivility led to increased job stress. Employees tend to cope with emotional labor strategies to deal with customer incivility and job stress.

Emotional labor can refer to surface acting, which is hiding true feelings instead of displaying emotions and behaviors aligned with organizational expectations, such as friendliness and positiveness, even in emotionally negative situations (Morris & Feldman, 1996). Frontline fast-food employees typically work under the expectation to provide quality customer service regardless of the customer's behavior (Alola et al., 2019). As a result of emotional labor, employees suppress negative feelings, such as anger and frustration, that may arise from customer interactions. The emotional dissonance may cause job stress and deplete an employee's emotional resources.

Overcoming Burnout. Fast-food leaders can promote employee personal resource development to offset occupational stressors. Personal resource gain can decrease the adverse effects of emotional exhaustion and burnout by increasing the ability of employees to cope with stress (Bakker & de Vries, 2021). Surface acting reduces

frontline employees' emotional resources and triggers unhealthy mental outcomes, such as increased anxiety and depression (Xiong et al., 2023). Frontline employees experiencing burnout are less likely to comply with food safety behaviors, which is critical in fast-food establishments (Mahasuweerachai, 2022). Research suggests that coping strategies can help employees conserve their remaining resources under the chronic stress of emotional labor (Choi et al., 2019). By promoting coping skills, fast-food leaders can encourage employees to develop critical personal resources to minimize potential resource losses in the future.

Fast-food leaders can develop strategies to raise awareness of mental health and well-being. Xiang et al. (2023) found that frontline employees could reduce the stress caused by customer incivility through intrinsic resource nurturing. Employers can provide organizational tools to cultivate intrinsic resource nurturing while demonstrating empathy and support for employees. Fast-food leaders should offer stress management training, counseling services, systematic training, and employee assistance programs (Bi et al., 2021; Liu-Lastres et al., 2023; Xiang et al., 2023). Such programs may improve work engagement in frontline employees coping with abusive work environments and surface acting (Yu et al., 2023). Fast-food leaders can offer stress management training programs to foster employee resource development.

Mindfulness training can help employees recognize and cope with burnout.

Mindfulness, defined as an objective awareness of the present moment, is a skill that employees can develop to enrich their resource reservoirs when coping with stressful circumstances arising from frequent face-to-face interactions (Krick et al., 2021). Chen

and Eyoun (2021) found that mindfulness may help employees perceive reduced threat levels of resource loss and increased job control, which can reduce the perception of job insecurity. From a COR theory perspective, fast-food leaders who offer stress management training programs foster employee resource development and help protect employees' psychological well-being.

While mindfulness often leads to desirable outcomes, leaders should consider various ways to strengthen employee well-being. Yang and Xu (2023) suggested mindfulness could exacerbate the adverse effects of abusive work environments, leading to increased rumination that is difficult to overcome. On the other hand, employees may suffer from an impaired ability to be mindful because of abusive work environments, which cause emotional exhaustion (Said & Tanova, 2021). Increasing mindfulness should not be a standalone intervention but should be done as part of the holistic improvement of the work environment, including removing stressors.

Boreout

A relative of burnout, equally prevalent in the fast-food industry, is boreout. In the fast-food industry, frontline employees may face routine downtime, monotony, and boredom when waiting for customers or performing routine tasks, resulting in counterproductive work behaviors (Lofty et al., 2022). Boreout, which refers to a lack of career growth and meaning, results when employees are understimulated by repetitive or unchallenging work (Abubakar et al., 2022). LeCunff (2020) suggested boreout results in exhaustion, cynicism, and decreased psychological well-being, leading to disengagement, demotivation, and employee dissatisfaction. The high degree of job standardization can

lead to a decline in mental growth and result in boredom and stagnancy, which depletes personal resources.

Fast-food leaders can help nurture environments that decrease the impact of boreout. Abubakar et al. (2022) theorized that workplace incivility exacerbated employee boreout, because mistreatment in the workplace may result in isolation and exclusion of the targeted employee from work units, resulting in doing tasks alone, leading boredom and potentially a decreased perception of growth. Koo et al. (2020) suggested that employers who provide emotional rewards, such as compliments and new opportunities, and material rewards, such as promotions, help employees overcome crises of meaning. An example of an emotional award is recognition. Presslee et al. (2023) examined the relationship between team-based nonmonetary recognition programs, which supplied thank-you cards and small, token gifts hand-delivered by senior management, in six fast-food restaurants for 12 weeks. The authors found that recognition programs positively and directly affected fast-food employee engagement and effort. Employee recognition programs can be an effective means to offset the stress of boreout.

Aside from rewards, fast-food leaders should consider job enrichment to reduce the impact of boreout. Frontline employees who are intrinsically passionate about work, even when faced with high levels of job stress, experience higher job satisfaction than employees with a low passion for work (Benitez et al., 2023). In other words, an employee's internalization of passion for work is a motivational, personal resource. Leaders can promote the internalization of work through job enrichment. Job enrichment includes task rotation, enhanced work content, and adding variety to work to introduce

new knowledge and skills to employees (Abubakar et al., 2022; Benitez et al., 2023). From a COR perspective, if an employee has the intrinsic personal resource of passion for work, job enrichment tasks would not deplete resources and would instead generate additional resource gains.

Resource Gain at Work and Fostering Resource Gain

Physical, psychological, social, and organizational resource gain can offset the resource depletion cost incurred on the job. Job resources are also investments in employee resource reservoirs, which can help employees achieve work goals and foster growth and development (Hobfoll, 2001). As such, organizational features can improve and maintain employee life satisfaction (Hassan et al., 2021). Healthy organizations should strive toward environments that sustain rich resource passageways. Resources such as financial and non-financial compensation, resilience, and psychological safety can be used by employers to expand resource reservoirs (Ayadit & Chitta, 2021). Fastfood leaders can create work environments that foster and protect, rather than detract, employee resource reservoirs.

Compensation

The compensation employees receive in exchange for work is an energy resource that can be used to obtain other resources. Direct compensation includes salary and incentives paid to the employee, while indirect compensation refers to benefits such as paid time off and retirement, education, and medical plans (Naveed et al., 2020). Employees require adequate pay to support their personal needs (LeBaron et al., 2022). Employees perceive salary as an indicator of fairness and equality (Pottenger, 2021).

Salaries are directly linked to an employee's recruitment, performance, and turnover intention (Shtembari et al., 2022). According to the COR theory, when employees perceive salaries as adequate, they would perceive no threat of resource loss and instead be motivated to acquire more resources.

Fast-food leaders tend to use compensation strategies to retain employees. Beckett (2023) suggested that 80% of fast-food establishments offered higher salaries, which increased by 1.3% per month through the end of 2022 because of industry worker shortage compared to December 2021. This tactic was also used during the COVID-19 pandemic when labor shortages forced a 10% increase in hourly wages for restaurant employees (Shen, 2021). However, the persistent labor shortage following the wage increases suggests that direct compensation alone was insufficient to buffer employee resources from workplace stresses.

Direct and Indirect Compensation

Another factor aside from the direct, transactional reward of salaries employers can provide to increase retention is indirect compensation. Indirect compensation includes employment benefits characterized as relational awards (Sakar, 2023). Naveed et al. (2020) suggested that relational awards are purposive and satisfy employees psychologically by fulfilling intellectual demands. Such nonfinancial rewards include responsibility, recognition, respect, and autonomy. Teo et al. (2021) found that frontline restaurant employees use job autonomy as a critical resource to cope with work-related stress. Frontline fast-food employees with more job autonomy can also enhance consumer experience as the employee can determine how to build customer rapport (Qiu

et al., 2020). Employees encouraged with workplace autonomy can better take charge and responsibility and perceive meaningfulness in work.

Organizational human resources practices in the restaurant industry build an environment that fosters rich resource passageways for employees. Rich resource passageways, which arise from practices such as competitive compensation and job training, can increase performance and decrease turnover intention in frontline employees (Boon et al., 2019). Job training, cross-training, or job-enrichment activities focused on abilities or practices that develop employee knowledge and skills to perform tasks well positively affect employee job satisfaction and increases employee personal resources (Dorta-Afonso et al., 2023; Xie et al., 2023). Satisfied employees may be less likely to leave their place of employment.

Turnover intentions may decrease when employees are motivated in their work. Work motivation may increase when employees perceive an opportunity for career development (Cimbaljevic et al., 2020). Employees with greater career satisfaction and increased organizational support are more likely to stay with their organizations (Chang & Busser, 2020). Fast-food leaders could consider career counseling services through traineeship programs or professional advancement programs, which can demonstrate organizational investment in talent while providing employees a pathway for meaningful career advancement (Goh & Okumus, 2020). Butler and Hammer (2019) conducted a qualitative study for 2 years to explore the lived experiences of 39 fast-food leaders. The authors found that most leaders began as frontline crew members and were exposed to a high degree of upward career mobility and systematic training for practical and soft

skills, which tend to result in meaningful feelings such as pride and dignity. Fast-food leaders who invest in developing employee resources can increase job satisfaction and increase talent retention.

Retention programs within fast-food establishments must accommodate financial and nonfinancial compensation. Work overload and career stagnancy increase turnover intention in hospitality workers (Haldorai et al., 2019). To increase the attractiveness of the pay structure in the fast-food industry, leaders could consider monetary incentives or bonuses as rewards for excellent service, which should be clearly communicated to employees (Goh & Okumus, 2020). McCartney et al. (2022) found that a balanced workload and adequate pay influence job satisfaction and limit turnover intention, which calls for leaders to consider job matching, upskilling, and promotion to increase retention. Lyons and Bandura (2020) similarly suggested that leaders consider strategies that meet employees' desires for development, training, and sufficient and competitive financial compensation to encourage employees to stay. Fast-food leaders can use financial and nonfinancial compensation strategies to retain frontline employees because employees will be less likely to seek higher wages or opportunities for intellectual development in other organizations or industries.

Psychological Capital

From a COR theory perspective, psychological capital may be a personal resource that individuals use to offset the pressures of work-family conflict in the restaurant industry. Psychological capital is a positive, multi-dimensional resource, comprised of hope, efficacy, resilience, and optimism (Obeng et al., 2021). Yin et al. (2018) concluded

that psychological capital buffered the relationship between emotional labor and emotional exhaustion for frontline restaurant employees. Psychological capital positively relates to employee well-being at work and moderates the relationship between well-being and job stressors (Bajrami et al., 2022). The components of psychological capital are consistent with the COR theory resource caravans, in which each dimension travels together and builds off one another.

Resilience. Resilience is a personal resource and aspect of psychological capital that may help employees cope with workplace stressors. Resilience is defined as an employee's ability to manage stress healthily, prepare for future challenges, and rebound from setbacks (Hartman et al., 2019). Resilience is associated with lessening employee job-related stress and decreasing turnover intention (Lai & Cai, 2022). Resources that increase resilience are often self-aspect, personal resources related to increasing an individual's ability to cope successfully with environmental stress (Hobfoll, 1989). Halbesleben et al. (2014) suggested that individuals receive the most benefit from and are thus most motivated to conserve and acquire resources, such as involvement and job control, that increase one's sense of control. Fast-food leaders could enhance resilience through targeted support to increase employees' sense of job control.

Fostering Resilience Through Job Control. Leaders can use human resource management practices to foster resilience. Practices that allow frontline employees to be autonomous or involved with organizational decisions can help reduce burnout (Dorta-Afonso et al., 2023). Interventions that increase employees' job autonomy include personalizing tasks, providing flexible work hours, streamlining procedures, or

introducing incentivized challenges or competitions (Xie et al., 2023). Participation in decision-making can help build employee trust in the organization and a sense of job security (Jung et al., 2021; Karatape et al., 2022;). From a COR theory perspective, employees are provided job resources that can be used to help them achieve their desired state either in the organization or in life.

Job crafting also allows employees to alter perceptions of available resources, actively fostering resilience. Job crafting is an employee's active role in changing work meanings and resources to fulfill goals (Yang et al., 2022). Despite the emotional labor that results from frontline employees' interactions, employees demonstrate job crafting behaviors to acquire more resources, which increases job performance (Lu et al., 2022). Job crafting and resilience protect employees from emotional labor and promote the attitudes necessary to provide quality service (Yang et al., 2022). Consistent with the COR theory, individuals who job craft can proactively shape work experiences to offset resource loss and promote resource gain.

Work Environment

Work environment, or work climate, affects every aspect of how an employee experiences work. Employees view their work climate as positive or negative, affecting their intention to stay or leave their jobs. Kurniawaty et al. (2019) suggested work environment can foster productive organizational culture resulting in increased job satisfaction. A significant contributor for frontline employees is the psychosocial benefit of positive workplace relationships among colleagues (Stamolampros et al., 2019). Peer support can buffer the effects of burnout and reduce noncompliant behaviors, such as

social loafing, leading to reduced turnover and improved performance (Akgunduz & Eryilmaz, 2018). Ayadit and Chitta (2021) suggested that peer support should be established as part of organizational culture to mitigate the impact of burnout. From a COR theory perspective, employees are likely to use any available social support, such as workplace relationships, to protect existing resources. Coworker support is a valuable job resource that employees may strive to maintain.

A negative work environment is associated with decreased job satisfaction, reduced employee engagement, and increased employee turnover. Factors that contribute to a negative work environment include coworker relationships. The hospitality industry has the highest reported incidents of peer harassment and bullying claims among all sectors (Ram, 2018). Previous research in this industry suggests that negative coworker treatment is linked with higher absenteeism rates, decreased performance, and turnover (Haldorai et al., 2019). Abusive coworker treatment, defined as nonphysical hostility, negatively impacts employee well-being and increases psychological distress (Yang & Xu, 2023). Entry-level restaurant employees, particularly new hires, who perceive coworker abuse, experience increased turnover (Tews, 2019). Fast-food leaders who can effectively encourage a cohesive team environment may be better equipped to retain frontline employees.

Fast-food leaders should consider workplace fun to enhance employee retention. Fun work environments positively impact organizational commitment, employee engagement, and job performance and reduce turnover in fast-food employees (Jyoti & Dimple, 2022; Tews et al., 2020; Ulabor & Bosede, 2019). Leaders may follow

gamification principles, which suggest collaborative or competitive activities, small celebrations of milestones, and the promotion of exercise to create a fun workplace (Mitchell et al., 2020). Fun activities, including social gatherings and food parties, should be scheduled around shifts to promote meaningful coworker relationships (Jyoti & Dimple, 2022). Leaders should also develop internal networking opportunities to promote supportive behaviors among peer employees (Park & Min, 2020). Fun work environments tend to build the interpersonal and social support structures employees may need to cope with job stress.

According to the COR theory definitions, social support is not a resource as it is neither an object, condition, personal characteristic, or energy. However, Hobfoll et al. (1989) suggested that social resources are interrelated with personal resources and are equally affected by the environment. Social support is instrumental for individuals as it facilitates their ability to gain resources, acting as a resource passageway. Social support is an integral aspect of identity when combined with personal resources.

The Role of Leadership

The leadership approach greatly influences an employee's perception of the work environment. Poor leadership behavior, which can be abusive or passive, is a negative workplace stressor and results in resource depletion. Despotic leadership increases turnover intention (Albashiti et al., 2021). Tews and Stafford (2020) examined the impact of abusive leadership on turnover intention in 980 frontline restaurant employees. The authors concluded that abusive leadership increased turnover intention, particularly in younger employees, by reducing employees' perceptions of supervisor support, personal

status, and work environment. Abusive supervision also negatively affects frontline employee resilience, which increases turnover intentions (Dai et al., 2019). Passive or avoidance leadership can also increase employee resentment because leaders ignore employee needs and hesitate in decision-making (Elkhwesky et al., 2022). From a COR perspective, abusive or passive leadership can lead to employee perception of the resource loss of social support, job control, and personal autonomy. As employees perceive resource loss, they will experience increased stress and either defend their remaining resources or obtain resources elsewhere.

Responsive leaders can positively impact employee retention. Frontline employees who perceive a positive relationship with their direct supervisor may be more protected against burnout (Wallace & Coughlan, 2023). Lee et al. (2021) suggested employers should enhance career adaptability while providing ample social support. In other words, highly adaptable employees who perceived strong supervisor and coworker relationships were less likely to leave their hospitality job than those who did not. Similarly, Chong et al. (2023) concluded that supervisor support buffered the effect of job insecurity on burnout and is a practical resource to offset the effects of burnout. Fast-food leaders who effectively support their employees can help reduce the impact of burnout and increase retention.

Employees' perception of organizational support (POS) can rest upon their relationship with their leaders. In the fast-food industry, researchers found that POS moderated the relationship between burnout and satisfaction (Cheng & O-Yang, 2018). Employees who perceive organizational changes as unfair feel increasingly insecure and

are more likely to leave their organization voluntarily (Bajrami et al., 2021). Chen and Eyoun (2021) suggested that perceived organizational support is a job resource that moderates the relationship between emotional exhaustion and job insecurity and is most robust when the POS is high. Therefore, the POS can increase employees' belief that an organization recognizes and reward performance. From a COR theory perspective, the POS is the environmental condition that fosters resource protection or growth for an individual and can lead to the added benefit of favorable outcomes for employees and organizations.

Authentic Leadership. Authentic leaders focus on values and authenticity by emphasizing positive psychological resources. Authentic leaders positively influence organizational culture in food service establishments, which may result in positive employee behavior, performance, and decreased turnover intention (Chon & Zolton, 2019; Valk & Yousif, 2023). Abubakar et al. (2022) theorized that authentic leaders are self-aware and better able to promote a positive work climate through transparency and an internal moral perspective, which in turn cultivates high levels of trust, meaningfulness, and moral well-being. Meta-analytic evidence suggests authenticity is strongly linked to employee well-being and engagement, fostering resource gain and potentially leading to employee retention (Sutton, 2020). Fast-food leaders can consider authentic leadership traits to optimism in employees and enhance resource gain, which may lead to retention.

A positive work environment resulting from authentic leadership can increase employee retention through job thriving. Job thriving is a psychological state of learning,

vitality, energy, and enthusiasm (Spreitzer et al., 2005). Authentic leadership positively affects employees' behaviors and attitudes by promoting transparency, encouraging reciprocity, and increasing employee thriving (Wu & Chen, 2019). Thriving in the work environment is an indicator that increases employee retention in the hospitality industry (Chang & Busser, 2019). From a COR theory perspective, authentic leadership is a critical social and job resource that may lead to employees acquiring more personal resources through thriving.

Servant Leadership. Servant leadership, which is also an employee-oriented practice, is similar to authentic leadership. Servant leaders focus on the followers' psychological needs through empathy, awareness, building community, and employee development (Bavik, 2020). Interpersonal aspects, such as trust and reciprocity between employee and leader, may facilitate an employee's resource investments to counteract resource loss and promote resource gain (Hablesben et al., 2014). Due to the altruistic, ethical orientation of the servant leader, the ultimate priority is the followers' well-being, which in turn leads to increased employee engagement and effectiveness (Eva et al., 2019). Employees react to leaders' humility with increased affective trust, which, in turn, is negatively related to voluntary turnover (Liborius & Kiewitz, 2022). In short, servant leaders often view themselves as stewards who cultivate and grow an organization's resources, including personnel.

Because servant leaders put employee well-being first, such leaders can create psychological safety, thereby maintaining employee resources. Psychological safety, a positive resource in the workplace, is how individuals perceive the risks and

consequences associated with interpersonal communication (Zhou & Chen, 2021).

Servant leadership is linked to psychological empowerment (Khan et al., 2022).

Psychological empowerment relates to how leaders convey the meaning and impact of the work within the organization, which is linked to increased psychological safety (Zhou & Chen, 2021). Employees who feel confident and competent in their high-impact work are more likely to act without fear, judgment, or punishment.

Frontline employees with psychological safety are linked to decreased perception of psychological stressors and turnover intention in frontline employees (Labrague & De Los Santos, 2020; Luo et al., 2021). Cai et al. (2023) found that the relationship between servant leadership and work resilience was positively correlated and mediated by emotional exhaustion. Using the COR theory, the authors suggested that servant leaders support their employees, which leads to employee resource gain. Psychological safety arises in individuals with ample and sufficient resource reservoirs (Li & Peng, 2022). When employees build their resource pool, they are less likely to perceive job stress and emotional exhaustion and more likely to stay in their positions. Fast-food managers who reinforce a culture of psychological safety are more likely to retain their frontline employees.

Transition

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies some fast-food leaders use to enhance retention of hourly workers. Section 1 included a review of the problem and background of the study, which contained the nature of the study, interview questions, conceptual framework, operational definitions, assumptions,

limitations, delimitations, and the significance of the research. I also provided a thorough review of the professional and academic literature. The COR theory was examined in relation to employee retention through an analysis and synthesis of incidences of resource loss and gain in the fast-food industry.

In Section 2, I will discuss the justification for using the qualitative methodology to explore strategies for fast-food leaders to enhance employee retention. This section will include the role of the research, participants, research method and design, population and sampling, data collection instruments and techniques, organizational techniques, data analysis, as well as reliability and validity. In Section 3, I will present my findings, application of findings to professional practice, implications for social change, recommendations for action, suggestions for future research, and will conclude the paper.

Section 2: The Project

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the effective strategies that some leaders of U.S. fast food institutions use to enhance the retention of hourly frontline workers. The target population of this study were six fast-food industry managers in the capital region of Maryland who had effectively used strategies to enhance the retention of hourly frontline workers. The results of this study may contribute to social change by potentially creating a more productive community. Fast-food leaders' ability to retain frontline employees can lower unemployment levels, thus improving individuals' economic independence and increasing the financial resources contributed back into surrounding areas. Improved employer strategies for employee retention could reduce employee burnout and stress as well as increase employee well-being.

Role of the Researcher

In this qualitative multiple case study, my role as the researcher was to collect and analyze data honestly and accurately. Researchers should ask open-ended questions, listen accurately, and remain open-minded during the interview process, which is a key component of case study research (Yin, 2018). In this regard, researchers are the primary instrument of data collection and must be aware and reflexive as a cocreator of data with participants (McGrath et al., 2019). Researchers must control their biases throughout the interview process (Bearman, 2019). Researchers use interview protocols, which include a case study overview, data collection procedures, questions, and outline, for guidance and

to increase the study's reliability (Yin, 2018). To collect data for the current study, I conducted face-to-face, semistructured interviews and followed an interview protocol, which ensured I did not damage the reliability or validity of the study (see Appendix). Participants had the chance to review their interview transcripts for accuracy.

Qualitative researchers must also make sense of the collected data, which is a crucial stage to ensure personal bias mitigation. Thematic data analysis is a five-step process that includes compiling, disassembling, reassembling, interpreting, and concluding (Castleberry & Nolan, 2018). After collecting data in the compiling stage of this process, the researcher breaks the data apart and reconnects the data to present significant themes. The data analysis will be nonstatistical, and researchers compare existing literature to develop the study. I used transparent criteria and strategies throughout the research process to increase the trustworthiness of the findings.

As a human instrument of data collection, I followed the *Belmont Report* as a guide for respecting participants, which included obtaining an informed consent. The principles of the *Belmont Report* include respect for people, participant selection, informed consent, beneficence, justice, and assessment of risks and benefits (National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research, 1979). Researchers who follow the principles of the *Belmont Report* can mitigate harm and allow the realization of the study's full benefits (Brothers et al., 2019). I ensured the confidentiality of my participants and took measured steps to safeguard participant data. Before collecting data, I received Walden University Institutional

Review Board (IRB) approval and obtained informed consent from the participants. I then conducted study while adhering to Walden University's IRB requirements.

Researchers must strive to avoid personal and professional biases when collecting, analyzing, and interpreting data. Personal and professional connections to organizations and interviewees can lead to unfounded assumptions based on data misinterpretation (Skukauskaite et al., 2022). To further mitigate bias, researchers choose appropriate conceptual framework and thoroughly conduct a review of existing literature (Johnson et al., 2020). My professional experience is outside of the fast-food industry, and I did not have a relationship with any participants in the study that could confer additional insight into the understanding of the study's results. Additionally, I did not have any direct knowledge or experience in executing retention strategies and practices. My interest in the research question stemmed from the similarities between workplace stress and retention in the fast-food industry and that of my profession, the health care industry.

Participants

The target population for the study was fast-food managers in the capital region of Maryland in the United States. Researchers define eligibility criteria to ensure participants correlate to the study's relevance (Yin, 2018). To take part in the current study, participants had to meet the following eligibility criteria: (a) successfully used retention strategies to reduce the turnover of hourly frontline workers, (b) improved frontline employee retention in the last year, and (c) at least 1 year of managerial experience.

I selected potential participants by searching the internet, engaging the local chamber of commerce, and surveying local fast-food establishments. Researchers often face challenges in gaining access to participants. Strategies to help gain access to participants include building rapport with and/or incentivizing participants (Vuban & Eta, 2019). Researchers who clearly communicate the participant's role may be more likely to gain participant trust and participation throughout the interview process (Alexander & Smith, 2019). Because participants donate time in the interviewing process, researchers should rely on contact methods that respect the participants' time (Hopkins & Schwanen, 2022). I initially contacted potential participants through social media outlets or phone calls using a telephone protocol. I established a positive rapport with each participant by fostering a trusting relationship through transparency and respect. I followed up with the participants through email that included the consent form and additional details, including the procedures, voluntary nature of participating in the study, privacy, and risks and benefits to demonstrate transparency. Once participants consented, I offered them various communication channels to get a hold of me to answer any questions or concerns that arose throughout the study.

Research Method and Design

Research Method

Researchers can choose among three primary methodologies in research: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods. Researchers use the qualitative method to understand the participants' lived experiences through in-depth accounts gathered through interviews (Mihosseini, 2020). Qualitative researchers use nonstatistical data for

the interpretation and analysis of results (Witell et al., 2020). The qualitative research method was appropriate for this study because it facilitated the exploration of the knowledge, skills, and experiences fast-food managers used to strategically enhance the retention of frontline workers.

Researchers collect data differently when using the quantitative approach. The quantitative methodology involves statistical data to understand relationships between variables (Walczyk & Cockrell, 2022). To draw conclusions, quantitative researchers use a deductive approach to find patterns in data to test hypotheses (Yin, 2018). Researchers do not use the quantitative approach to focus on the analysis of the participants' lived experience. Because I did not attempt to examine relationships among variables and instead explore participants' perspectives, the quantitative method was not appropriate for this study.

A mixed-methods approach was not suitable for this study. Researchers use both inductive and deductive reasoning in a mixed-methods approach (Yin, 2018).

Researchers apply statistical analysis to the qualitative aspect of the research study and can confirm the conditions and outcomes of the studied phenomena (Dawadi et al., 2021; Reddy, 2021). While statistical analysis of the relationship between fast-food workplace stressors and retention would have provided additional context to this study, I could not use this data to effectively answer the research question as well as I did using the data obtained through rich narratives. The mixed-methods approach was not appropriate for this study.

Research Design

Qualitative researchers select research designs to adequately explore a research question. The qualitative methodology includes several research designs, such as phenomenology, narrative, and case study (Saunders et al., 2019). Researchers use the case study design to explore a particular phenomenon through the detailed accounts of one or more cases (Yin, 2018). Researchers use open questions involving the "what," "how," and "why" of a phenomenon to explore the participants' lived experiences (Saunders et al., 2019). Multiple case studies may be more beneficial than single case studies because of the increased range of discovery, reliability, and generalizability multiple sources and contexts provide (Pathiranage et al., 2021). The case study design was most appropriate because the purpose of this study was to explore the phenomenon of retention strategies of frontline fast-food employees. I selected the multiple case study design because collecting exhaustive data from more than one organization yielded a broader array of prospective strategies fast-food leaders use to enhance the retention of frontline employees.

The phenomenological and narrative research designs were not suitable for the current research study. Researchers use a phenomenological design to explore the essence of the lived experience of a phenomenon (Moustakas, 1994). Phenomenological researchers explore personal meanings and patterns within a participants' experience (Groenewald, 2018). I did not select the phenomenological design because retention strategies are not single experiences. In contrast, researchers use a narrative design to tell personal life stories related to a single event or sequence of events (George & Selimos,

2018). Narrative researchers consider the participants' meanings and interpretation of events as the lens to better understand the studied phenomenon (Makrygiannakis & Jack, 2018). The narrative design was unsuitable for the current study because I explored the retention strategies, not life stories, of fast-food managers.

Qualitative researchers must ensure data saturation. Rigorous research techniques that ensure data saturation include using multiple sources of evidence and ensuring the collection of rich and thick data (Fusch & Ness, 2015; Rose & Johnson, 2020). Multiple points of data from different sources can strengthen the validity of research findings through triangulation, which provides a deep understanding of the phenomenon (Fusch et al., 2018). Researchers can obtain rich, referring to quality, and thick, referring to quantity, data through in-depth, semistructured interviews (Fusch & Ness, 2015). I conducted six semistructured interviews with fast-food managers to gain insight into the strategies that enhance the retention of frontline workers. I used member checking and data triangulation to ensure the trustworthiness of the findings and achieve data saturation. Data saturation was achieved within six interviews, when no new information was presented.

Population and Sampling

Researchers consider various sampling methods, including random, maximum variation, and purposive methods, to identify a study's participant pool (Knechel, 2019). Random sampling is a technique wherein each sample is equally likely to be selected, which may decrease research bias (Matthews & Kostelis, 2019). Random sampling was not suitable for this study because an equal likelihood of managers who are successful

and unsuccessful in retention strategies would not have yielded the rich data I sought. Maximum variation sampling entails selecting samples providing the widest range of perspectives on a given topic (Saunders et al., 2019). I did not select a maximum variation sampling method because collected data may have been contradicting given the extreme variance of retention and turnover in the fast-food industry, and this sampling method would have required increased time and a greater number of participants to gain the insight required to explore my research topic.

In qualitative research, researchers may apply a purposive sampling method to select the most relevant sources to gain insight and in-depth understanding to answer a research question (Staller, 2021). I purposively sampled six fast-food managers in the capital region of Maryland who had successfully used strategies to retain hourly frontline employees. Purposively sampled participants should be chosen for their knowledge and direct experience in the field of study (Jashari & Kutllovci, 2020). Access to purposively sampled participants can lead to the development of rich themes to obtain saturation (Knechel, 2019). I excluded managers who did not meet the study's eligibility criteria because they may not have had the opportunity to successfully implement retention strategies in their fast-food establishment. I also excluded participants who did not provide information to respond to the research question or who did not have the availability to support the data collection commitments.

The sample size is an important consideration in qualitative research. Researchers determine an appropriate sample size based on the ability to achieve data saturation (Hennick & Kaiser, 2022). Data saturation confirms a study's validity, reliability, and

credibility, and results when additional participant interviews do not provide new ideas or information (Fotana et al., 2020; Mwita, 2022). To reach thematic saturation, qualitative researchers can strive for large sample sizes and can also strive for item saliency, in which exhaustive probing leads to more valuable information per participant (Weller et al., 2018). To increase sample efficiency, I probed participants using well-designed interview questions and skillful follow-up questions to increase the amount of information collected per participant. Aside from probing, I ensured interviews took place in comfortable and quiet environments that facilitated confidentiality practices and open sharing. I collected data through interviews until data saturation was reached when I was unable to identify new themes through coding.

Researchers can use additional data points to ensure data saturation. Qualitative researchers use member checking, or participant validation, and follow-up interviews to reach saturation and ensure the credibility of results (Sahakyan, 2023). When member checking, researchers provide a copy of the information collected, such as a transcript, to the participant to confirm accuracy (Motulsky, 2021). With the participant's consent, I audio recorded all interviews for accuracy. After I transcribed the interviews for data interpretation, I applied member checking by emailing transcript summaries to each participant to confirm my understanding of their responses. Within the same email, I also followed up with any additional questions or points of clarification I needed based on the transcribed interview.

Ethical Research

Researchers must follow ethical principles. Prior to data collection, I obtained Walden University IRB approval (No. 09-08-23-1143766). The IRB is federally mandated to review, approve, and monitor research involving human beings (Lapid et al., 2019). The purpose of the IRB is to protect the welfare and rights of human participants (Grady, 2019). The data collected in this study consisted of participants' face-to-face, semistructured interview responses. Before participating in the study, I screened all participants via telephone following a telephone protocol or face-to-face to explain the general parameters of the study.

Researchers must also obtain informed consent prior to data collection. The informed consent process also indicates voluntary participation. No incentives were offered beyond the participants' potential benefits from receiving new strategies related to the research problem. Researchers respect participants' autonomy by ensuring voluntary participation (Brear, 2020). After a participant expressed interest in the study, I had them sign an informed consent form. As part of the informed consent process and reaffirmed in my interview protocol (see Appendix), I ensured the participants understood they could cancel or withdraw from the data collection process at anytime. Both prior to and after the interview, I gave participants my email address and phone number as contact methods if they chose to withdraw from the study. During the interview, participants could have stopped the interview or left at any time, if desired.

I protected the confidentiality of the participants throughout this study.

Researchers can protect participant data by following orderly technical methods, which

include removing personal identifiers from data (McKibben et al., 2021). Other strategies include the use of data encryption software and access restriction to data (Hunter et al., 2018). I protected all participant names and organizations by assigning them an alphanumeric case number instead of using their actual names. All files related to the data collection used the alphanumeric case number and were kept in a password-protected file on a locked computer in a house protected by a security system. All documents will be destroyed after 5 years.

Data Collection Instruments

I was the principal instrument of data collection for this research study.

Researchers are the primary data collection instrument in qualitative studies and must gather data, analyze data, and draw conclusions from the data (Saunders et al., 2019; Yin, 2018). Primary, or unpublished data, and secondary, or already published, data are collected by researchers (Taherdoost, 2021). Researchers collect comprehensive primary data through interviews, focus groups, relevant documents, and direct observation (Barrett & Twycross, 2018; Saunders et al., 2019). I used semistructured interviews, observations, and relevant documents to gather data for my research study. I also used secondary data sources from company websites, social networking sites, and publicly available data that support my research question.

I used an interview protocol (see Appendix) when collecting data via the six semistructured interviews. Researchers often use interview protocols to create structure during interviews, which ensure the researcher can consistently and reliably gather data per the study's objectives (Schaffer, 2021). Additionally, use of interview protocols may

produce more truthful responses from participants (Kaliber, 2019). I began by introducing myself and explaining the parameters of the study and assured participants that interviews would not exceed 60 minutes. Qualitative research interviewers develop and follow interview protocols to adhere to the purpose of the study, while establishing trust and responding appropriately to participant responses (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019). I also took field notes during the interview to capture nonverbal indications, facial and body language, or notable occurrences, but not at the expense of forming a genuine connection with my participant. I asked eight open-ended interview questions and followed up with probing questions as needed.

I requested and gathered relevant organizational documents during the interview. Multiple points of data sources can strengthen the validity of research findings (Fusch et al., 2018). Additional data sources include authoritative documents and observations (Campbell & Brauer, 2020). Organizational documents provided by the fast-food manager gave insight to the implemented strategies to enhance employee retention. I also collected information from the fast-food chain website or other publicly available organizational data to support my central research question.

I used techniques to enhance the reliability and validity of the data collection process. Researchers use member checking to verify the accuracy of the data collected (Sahakyan, 2023). I applied member checking by emailing a copy of the transcript summary to each participant to confirm my understanding as the researcher. During the transcript review, I removed any inaccuracies identified by the participant and retracted

comments. If organizational documents were collected, I discussed the purpose and the use of each document with the participant to ensure I interpreted the intention accurately.

Data Collection Technique

For this study, I used the data collection techniques of semistructured interviews and a review of relevant organizational documents. Semistructured interviews are useful in the collection of rich, thick data, which is paramount in studies focused on exploration of participant perspective and experiences (Brosy et al., 2020). Semistructured interviews are partly standardized, but still allow for flexibility during the interview for the researcher to follow up on pertinent pieces of information (Miller, 2017). Researchers ask open-ended questions in semistructured interviews to gain a deep understanding of a phenomenon (Yin, 2018). In my study, the primary data technique was face-to-face interviews, which were audio recorded with participant consent. Researchers suggest alternative methods, such as virtual interviews, when face-to-face interviews are deemed neither convenient or comfortable (Howlett, 2022). I offered Zoom interviews to participants, in case they preferred a virtual option, because I could still observe nonverbal communication and record the interview within the software platform with consent. Researchers note observations in field journals, which can enhance the quality of collected data and data analysis (Yin, 2018). I took field notes and journal participant's verbal and nonverbal responses, which may have generated additional follow-up questions for participants.

I also requested and gathered relevant organizational documents during the interview. Multiple points of data sources can strengthen the validity of research findings

(Fusch et al., 2018). Additional data sources include authoritative documents and observations (Campbell & Brauer, 2020). Organizational documents provided by the fast-food manager may have given insight to the implemented strategies to enhance employee retention. If organizational documents were available, I discussed the purpose and the use of each document with the participant to ensure I interpreted the intention accurately. I also collected information from the fast-food chain website or other publicly available organizational data to support my central research question. By using multiple data collection techniques of primary and secondary data sources, I increased the validity and reliability of my study through data triangulation.

Qualitative researchers use member checking to increase research credibility. Member checking, or participant validation, is a verification process of the accuracy of the data collected (Sahakyan, 2023). When member checking, researchers provide a copy of the collected of the information collected, such as a transcript, to the participant to confirm accuracy (Motulsky, 2021). I applied member checking by emailing a summary of the transcript to each participant to confirm my understanding as the researcher. If any relevant organizational documents were collected, I applied member checking to ensure my interpretation of the data was correct. I used member checking to ensure accurate interpretation of data and to increase the rigor of my research.

Data Organization Technique

Researchers must organize data throughout the research process. The research process generates a significant amount of relevant data (Barrett & Twycross, 2018).

Researchers can protect participant data by following orderly technical methods, which

include removing personal identifiers from data (McKibben et al., 2021). Other strategies include the use of data encryption software and access restriction to data (Hunter et al., 2018). I used a password-protected computer and password-protected relevant files to protect the integrity of the data. I backed my files up on a flash drive, which was stored in a locked safe within my home. Hard copies, such as informed consent forms, were kept in a locked file cabinet. After 5 years, I will delete and destroy any data related to the study per Walden University IRB guidelines.

Data organization techniques include research logs, data catalogs, and reflective journals (Yin, 2018). Qualitative researchers use reflective journals to gain additional insight into phenomena (Lehmann et al., 2019). Reflective journalling can facilitate metacognition and self-engagement and enhance objectivity, which can lead to new understandings on the studied phenomena (Draissi, 2021). I transcribed participants' interviews into a Microsoft Word document. To mitigate personal bias, I used a reflective journal to record my thoughts and precepts related to the research process, including the interviews, interactions, and analysis. I used Microsoft Excel to track each participant's collected data and organization data by an assigned alphanumeric code. Each participant had an assigned, password-protected file. Within each file, I placed the any notes or observations I journalled during the interview, transcripts, and recorded audio files.

Data Analysis

I analyzed my findings using Yin's (2018) five-step data analysis procedure.

Qualitative researchers should follow specific processes to ensure a thorough and logical analysis of the collected data (Castleberry & Nolen, 2018). Yin identified the following

thematic data analysis stages: compiling, disassembling, reassembling, interpreting, and concluding.

In the first and second stages of data analysis, I collected my data by conducting semistructured interviews with each participant and by gathering secondary data sources provided by the participant or by internet searches. I deconstructed the collected data by transcribing the interviews. I listened to the recorded data multiple times to manually transcribe the interviews in Microsoft Word. I reviewed the field notes capturing participant nonverbal cues and vocal tones. I used member checking to verify the reliability of the gathered data.

In the third stage of data analysis, I reassembled the data by developing codes, grouping similar codes to establish categories, and themes. Researchers use coding to understand the collected data in relation to the central research question (Yin, 2018). Researchers may use computer-assisted qualitative data analysis software, which may improve the data analysis process and end-product (Roddesnes et al., 2019). NVivo is an example of a qualitative data analysis program which offers tools to help the human researcher sort, organize, and visualize data (Dhakal, 2022). I used NVivo Version 14 to organize and identify patterns and themes in the transcripts and any obtained organizational documents. During this phase, I went line-by-line in the data to identify codes, then divided the evidence into small and manageable parts for comparison to connect essential themes.

In the final stages of data analysis, I used data triangulation to establish reliability and validity to interpret my findings. I reached data saturation by ensuring no new

information was uncovered. I also ensured my findings were consistent with the conceptual framework of the study, the conservation of resources theory, and extant literature. I concluded by discussing recommendations for action and future research.

Reliability and Validity

Reliability

In qualitative studies, researchers must ensure reliability. Reliability refers to the consistency and the ability to replicate the study's findings (Saunders et al., 2019; Yin, 2018). Researchers use strategies such as interview protocols to increase reliability of research studies (Nassaji, 2020). These strategies provide detail and transparency for the rationale of research design, which can further increase reliability (Coleman, 2022). Interview protocols facilitate an inquiry-based conversation, and provide a systematic, replicable, and comprehensive way for researchers to collect rich qualitative data (Schaffer, 2021). To enhance the reliability of my study, I used an interview protocol (see Appendix).

Dependability of the results further enhances the reliability of a study.

Dependability refers to the ability for the study to be repeated to produce the same results (Collingridge & Gantt, 2019). Rigorous data collection techniques and procedures can increase dependability (Saunders et al., 2019). I provided clear and detailed descriptions of the research question, conceptual framework, research design, and data collection.

Member checking, or participant validation, and follow-up interviews ensure credibility of results (Sahakyan, 2023). To ensure reliability in my study, I used member checking to verify my understanding of the collected data. I provided transcript summaries to

participants for member checking. I provided the participants with summaries of my interpretations I collected from company websites or shared relevant documents for verification.

Validity

Qualitative researchers must ensure trustworthiness, or validity, in a study's findings. Validity is defined as the extent to which studies accurately evaluate the studied phenomena, which can be ensured through credibility, transferability, and confirmability (Fitzpatrick, 2019; Noble & Heale, 2019). Credibility refers to the confidence and truthfulness of the research findings (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). Researchers can also use data triangulation and member checking to ensure credibility (Ellis, 2019; Korstjens & Moser, 2018). Data triangulation refers to the use of multiple data collection methods to arrive at the same results, which increases confidence in the study's findings (Denzin, 1970). I used data triangulation to corroborate my findings by drawing themes from multiple sources of data, which include semistructured interviews, relevant organizational documents, publicly available data, and a thorough review of academic literature.

Transferability is another aspect of validity. Transferability refers to the degree to which a study's findings may be generalized (Yin, 2018). In qualitative research, transferability adds knowledge to a phenomenon when research findings can be applied to broader groups, such as different industries or populations (Collingridge & Gantt, 2019). Researchers ensure transferability by providing thick descriptions of the study, which entails describing the behaviors and experiences of participants within the context

(Korstjens & Moser, 2018). I provided a rich account of descriptive data, including information on the setting, sample and participants, interview protocol and topics.

Confirmability is also important in ensuring trustworthy data. Confirmability refers to the extent the study's findings are not impacted by the subjectivity and biases of the researcher (Collingridge & Gantt, 2019). Researchers ensure confirmability by describing the steps of the research process in detail to reduce bias and to ensure results can be repeated by other researchers (Yin, 2018). Researchers can also ensure confirmability by creating an audit trail, which contains detailed notes on the researcher's decisions, data management and analysis, and reflective thoughts (Korstjens & Moser, 2018). Reflexivity involves concrete practices, such as journaling, wherein researchers account for the impact subjectivity has on the research process (Olmos-Vega et al., 2023). I created an audit trail by taking field notes and keeping a reflexive journal throughout the research process, thereby increasing the trustworthiness of my study. I also ensured confirmability by clearly describing the coding during data analysis. To lessen the impact of researcher bias, I used member checking to confirm the accuracy of the participant interviews and use method triangulation.

To ensure I had sampled enough participants in my study to adequately answer the central research question, I achieved data saturation within five interviews. I conducted a sixth interview to confirm data saturation. Researchers use data saturation to ensure data adequacy in a purposive sample and to confirm a study's validity, reliability, and credibility (Fotana et al., 2020; Hennick & Kaiser, 2022). Data saturation results when additional participant interviews do not provide new ideas or information, which

allows for the establishment of connection and congruence across the collected data at a conceptual level (Denzin & Lincoln, 2018; Mwita, 2022). I achieve data saturation when I was unable to identify new themes through coding and when no new information was presented from my participants.

Transition and Summary

In this qualitative multiple case study, I explored the effective strategies that some leaders of U.S. fast food institutions use to enhance the retention of hourly frontline workers. Section 2 contained the purpose of the study, research methods and design, population and sampling, and ethical research. In this study, I served as the primary data collection instrument, and in Section 2, I explained data collection techniques, data organization techniques, and data analysis. Section 2 concluded with a discussion on reliability and validity. In Section 3, I will discuss the findings of the study, application to professional practice, and implications for social change. I will conclude with recommendations for action and future research.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the effective strategies that some leaders of U.S. fast-food institutions use to enhance the retention of frontline workers. Six fast-food managers in the capital region of Maryland with direct knowledge and oversight of frontline workers participated in the study. The collected data included their face-to-face, semistructured interview responses, my field notes, and a review of relevant organizational documents. After data analysis, I identified four key themes: (a) effective recruiting and onboarding strategies, (b) competitive direct and indirect compensation, (c) leadership characteristics, and (d) supportive and fun workplace culture. All themes aligned with the COR theory because each commonality discovered through the data collection process involved the investment in employee resource pools through various interventions at organization, job, and manager levels.

Presentation of the Findings

The overarching research question for my study was: What strategies do some leaders of U.S. fast-food institutions use to enhance the retention of frontline workers? To answer this question, I interviewed six managers in the capital region of Maryland who had successfully enhanced the retention of frontline workers. I followed an interview protocol (see Appendix) and asked each of the six participants the same eight open-ended interview questions. On September 8, 2023, I received Walden University IRB approval to conduct the study after I gained access to each partner organization. The data collection process took approximately 2 weeks, spanning from September 12 to

September 28. To safeguard participant confidentiality, I assigned each participant an alphanumeric case number: P1, P2, P3, P4, P5, and P6. I labeled each participant's organization a corresponding number: Org1, Org2, Org3, Org4, and Org5. Each participant worked for a unique fast-food organization, except for P5 and P6 who both represented Org5. I removed any organizational identifiers from printed materials and used the assigned alphanumeric case numbers during all interviews, member checking, and the storage of information.

During the data collection process, I audio recorded each hour-long interview using my iPhone. I simultaneously took field notes and observed the participant's nonverbal behaviors. I conducted member checking via email within a week of the interview to ensure any interpretation of the interview responses or organizational records was accurate. During this interaction, participants also had the opportunity to clarify or add information; however, no additional information was received during the member checking process. Upon analyzing the data, I found that data saturation was achieved after five interviews because I did not identify any additional themes. I interviewed the sixth participant to confirm data saturation.

I listened to the audio recordings and transcribed each interview word-for-word in Microsoft Word. I listened to the recordings multiple times to ensure transcription accuracy and compared each transcribed interview against my field notes. Each transcription was imported into NVivo 14 for organization, analysis, coding, and categorization of the data. I also reviewed and analyzed internal and public organizational documents as detailed in Table 2.

Table 2

Publicly Available and Internal Documents Reviewed for Data Analysis

Organization code	Documents reviewed
Org1	Internal training program Internal interview questions Internal benefits overview Company website
Org2	Internal training program Internal recognition cards Company website
Org3	Internal recognition board Internal community involvement example Internal employee development goal example Company website
Org4	Company website
Org5	Company website

After triangulating different data sources, four themes emerged from the data analysis: (a) effective recruiting and onboarding strategies, (b) competitive direct and indirect compensation, (c) leadership characteristics, and (d) supportive and fun workplace culture. Table 3 details the subthemes associated with each theme, the frequency each theme was discussed by participants in interview responses, and the percentage of all responses per theme. In the following subsections, I discuss each theme in detail, explore the relationship of each theme in current literature, then align the emergent themes with the COR theory.

 Table 3

 Summary of Emergent Themes, Subthemes, and Frequencies

Theme	Subtheme	Mentions	Percentage
Effective recruiting and	Referrals	156	32
onboarding strategies	Social media presence		
	Talent management		
	Training program		
	Buddy system		
Competitive direct and	Pay	183	38
indirect compensation	Benefits		
-	Perks		
	Reward and recognition		
	Growth opportunity		
Leadership characteristics	Open communication	85	17
	Perceived fairness		
	Servant leadership qualities		
Supportive and fun	Employee interest groups	64	13
workplace culture	Workplace fun		
	Organizational culture		
_Total		488	100

Theme 1: Effective Recruiting and Onboarding Strategies

Effective recruiting and onboarding strategies was the first theme that emerged from data analysis. All six participants in the study discussed successful recruitment and onboarding strategies as meaningful ways to reduce frontline employee turnover. The subthemes that emerged under Theme 1 were referrals, social media presence, talent management, training programs, and buddy systems.

Recruiting

Referrals. Using referral sources was a strategy related to effective recruitment targeting the ideal frontline employee. P3 stated,

Keeping employees starts with bringing the right employee through the doors. My people give me reliable new hires because they know the new ones will lighten

the load for the team. People want to work for the company after they experience the enthusiasm from the team, either from their friend who referred them, or by walking through and seeing the team working together.

P3 noted that referrals are typically how she gets her cashiers and part-time hires, all of whom have stayed on for over a year. Similarly, P1 suggested most of his current employees were hired from referral sources and that he preferred referrals because the referring employees can vouch for and support the recruit. Additionally, the referring employee could convey the expectations and demands of the job. P1 shared,

We get a lot of referrals because there is a good vibe about working here. One of my employees just said the other day, "I actually really like working here. Can my friend work here too?" We are just a desirable place to work, and they all want to keep it that way.

Employees at Org1 and Org 4 were incentivized to make good referrals by receiving referral bonuses and by the desire to maintain an ideal work environment.

Creating a Social Media Presence. The next recruiting subtheme was creating a social media presence. P4 used a social media presence to attract his desired employees by showcasing an ideal work environment. P4 noted said that social media platforms are "used by most of our applicants and they can see who we are.... It's a solid place to advertise why an employee should want to work here," referring to how the chain has been voted a best place to work for inclusivity and uplifting environment. P4 noticed that when discussing why applicants want to work for him, they note that what they see at the franchise "is exciting and looks like a place where they can have fun while earning

money." P3 similarly used a social media platform to post pictures of the good times employees have together, capture positive community outreach events, and advertise job opening and benefits. P3 added that "when you post pictures online and people still want to come to work here, they know what kind of culture they can expect here and are willing, excited to be a part of it."

Talent Management. Some participants used a standardized interview process to manage talent and select the best candidates. Even before formal interviews, P6 conducted a prescreening of potential candidates, stating,

It helps set up the expectation of who we are, what we do here, and what opportunities you will be presented with here. People get a good grasp of if they're going to enjoy working here or not even before they walk into the interview.

P6 also removed applicants during the prescreen, noting applicants "applying everywhere, just casually looking for a job are not usually the people that end up doing super well here." P1 used the interview process to inform candidates of the expectations of the job and ascertain whether the applicant is a culture fit. Following a standard list of investigatory questions and a consistent interview approach, P1 set up panel interviews to hire candidates who demonstrate the "motivation, capabilities, and passion to deliver the experience our customers need, be a good team player, and embody the company's mission and values."

Onboarding

Comprehensive Training. Once hired, new employees should be supported with effective onboarding through comprehensive training. P1 discussed a rigorous training program, stating, "we bring people in, then we train them well." P1 provided general training for all tasks associated with the job in addition to customer service training, such as de-escalation training. Trainers at Org1 not only followed a dedicated training schedule for all duties performed for new hires, but trainers also received a monetary bonus when the trainee stayed on after the training period. Similarly, P5 noted all hourly workers receive a 40-hour orientation because "that level of training increases the level of ownership of an employee...they come out well-trained, well-prepared to do all of the jobs or positions." A comprehensive training process may help retain newly hired employees by providing the skills needed for success.

Buddy System. The participants also used a buddy system beginning at the time of hire to engage and retain frontline employees. P2 established a buddy system, pairing a new hire with a tenured member in the same food prep station. While there are no incentives to be a buddy, buddies help the new hire integrate into the culture of the franchise. P2 reported,

Buddies help the new employees understand training and procedures. I find new guys are not lost at all because they see how it should be done right away.

Because they are working shoulder-to-shoulder, friendship develops quickly, naturally, and the new employee feels like they belong here very quickly.

P3 also said that she paired new hires with her best-performing frontline employees that are not functioning as trainers. These buddies often reinforce team or franchise policies and "serve as good role models, a friendly face [who new hires] can turn to for support." Under a buddy system, new hires have multiple contacts to gain clarity on job functions and jumpstart relationship building within the first few weeks of work.

Correlation to Existing Literature

Findings from the current study support existing research that recruiting strategy impacts employee retention in the fast-food industry. Organizations using sustainable recruitment and selection systems are more likely to retain employees (Ghani et al., 2022). Using social media to promote the company is an effective recruitment strategy in the industry to attract frontline employee talent (Ghani et al., 2022). During the recruitment process, effective communication of benefits may signal organizational investment and support of the frontline employee, resulting in more talented individuals applying (Jolly et al., 2020). Using social media to demonstrate an organization's commitment to nurturing the frontline employee may draw talent more likely to stay from the applicant pool.

The finding of effective onboarding strategies is consistent with the literature on frontline employee retention in the fast-food industry. Training and establishing mentorship or buddy programs help new hires acclimate to the workplace culture and demands, which may increase talent retention (Goh & Okumus, 2020). Such programs may encourage open dialogue about job expectations and career growth desires (Ghani et al., 2022). Findings from the current study suggest employees given the skills to perform

job requirements through training and support are more likely to stay with the fast-food organization beyond onboarding.

Theme 2: Competitive Direct and Indirect Compensation

Competitive direct and indirect compensation was the second theme that emerged from the data analysis. All six participants in the study discussed the impact of direct and indirect compensation in their efforts to reduce frontline employee turnover. The subthemes that emerged under Theme 2 were pay, benefits, perks, reward and recognition, and growth opportunity.

Direct Compensation

The participants reported that direct compensation above minimum wage or better-than-market compensation contributed to increased frontline employee retention. P1 noted, "the pay is better than most competitors in the area, and the benefits are really good. That's big when you are talking about retention." Similarly, P5 stated, "the first thing that we think about whenever we meet to discuss how to attract and retain employees is how we have to have a competitive wage strategy...and we try to be generous with our benefits." P4 also described their frontline employee base pay as extremely competitive, above minimum wage, for the region and market.

Some participants provided employees with the ability to obtain paychecks readily or increase pay based on hours worked. Employees of Org4 received paychecks on a weekly basis as opposed to a typical biweekly system. P4 suggested, "some employees feel they cannot access their pay quickly enough, so to acknowledge the need for quick compensation, we give out paychecks weekly." The threat of inadequate pay is

further negated by the opportunity to earn more by picking up additional shifts. P1 and P4 use apps or team communication boards to post shift availabilities, which allow frontline employees to trade for or take additional shifts. P1 indicated that employees who work overtime get paid time and a half and often elect to do so because they "need the extra income and it's not a requirement asked of them all the time." P4 shared that "this is a huge draw for some employees, especially when they may be needing more in the moment. It's great we can provide that opportunity."

Indirect Compensation

Benefits. The participants reported that competitive benefits were equally important as a retention strategy. All organizations offer health benefits, including dental, vision, and medical, and some organizations, such as Org1 and Org4, offered employee assistance programs and access to mental and emotional wellness programs, such as Headspace or Lyra Health. Employees of Org1 and Org4 are offered a 401K with matching, while those of Org5 offered a nonelective 401K. P2 noted that the provision of these competitive benefits were "essential...a deal-breaker for some of my employees." P5 similarly stated, "the benefits are very generous, but a lot of people in our industry are giving similar benefits. You have to go beyond."

Participants also used benefits that helped frontline employees balance work-life conflict. Limited paid time off and sick leave, consistent with the Maryland Health Working Families Act, were offered based on hours worked at all organizations.

Participants also used flexible work schedules to help employees of all age groups plan for their lives outside of work accordingly. P2 stated, "if you are not flexible, it's very

hard to keep good workers here." P3 agreed by adding "some kids need to go to school, some parents need to get kids off the bus, and sometimes there are birthday parties or things you just can't miss." Both P2 and P3 scheduled around employee routine needs but also helped find coverage for open shifts or stepped in to help cover themselves to honor last minute requests. P1 scheduled 1 month at a time and releases the schedule weeks in advance. The onus was on the employee to find a replacement for a shift by posting the opening on an app that all employees use. P4 also used a shift exchange app, stating, "it's a win-win situation – we get shift coverage, folks get their time off, and someone else picks up extra bucks."

Perks. Perks, such as tuition assistance, can also enhance employee retention. P3 described an education partnership, which offers employees free GED services and discounted tuition with universities for advanced degrees. P3 reported, "some of my employees in the back have used this to get GED, which is an opportunity they never had before." P5 described how the organization offered "employees who work at least 25 hours free college-level online courses toward an associate, bachelor's, and all the way up to a master's degree." Similarly, P6 stated that the organization had "at least four or five employees actively taking advantage of tuition assistance." P6 further elaborated on the numerous scholarship opportunities that Org5 frontline employees enjoy, sharing that, "we had 27 winners who won between \$1,000 and \$2,500 last year toward school."

Both P1 and P6 noted that the additional perks offered by the organizations are not big recruiting factors but certainly provide a draw to retain talent. P5 stated, "Some of these guys are already here and they realize like, I think I'm actually kind of enjoying

myself and this is doable. So we just keep sweetening the pot and then they want to stay for even longer." Employment at Org1, Org4, and Org5 was accompanied by affiliate discounts to gyms, fitness classes, and spas. P4 suggested that many employees reported at least trying "one or two discounts at one point or another, but the main draw is the food." All participants cited franchise food benefits, which included free meals each shift worked and discounted or free products, as a well-loved and frequently used perk of the frontline employees.

Reward and Recognition. Recognition conveys value and appreciation to the frontline employee. Three participants routinely used nonmonetary recognition programs to retain frontline employees. P2 gave core value pins every month to recognize the performance and contributions of one employee every month. P2 stated

The winners wear the pins on their hats and the pride. Wow, and the smiles –it's real—it makes them want to do more good work to be seen. They are proud, and

I've even heard them giving tips to each other on how to live our core values.

P3 used a team-decorated and team-maintained whiteboard to celebrate employees' good deeds. P3 noted "employees walk in and always check it out, and they say things like, 'thank you for noticing that,' or 'I didn't realize that meant so much to you.'" P5 similarly used an internal team Slack channel or team meetings to recognize employees who fulfill the franchise's goal of "winning the heart of Mount Airy and make a difference in someone's day." P5 suggested that such actions created fulfillment in his employees.

Growth Opportunity. Investing in skills or career development of frontline employees is another form of indirect compensation that participants provided to enhance retention. Participants offered skills development, such as cross-training or leadership development. P6 stated cross training employees from front to back of the house and giving employees "different opportunities to work in key positions around the business" not only provides "flexibility and scheduling benefits, but it also extends the life of the employee in our business." Additionally, for some employees, P5 offered a Heart of Leadership class and access to a third-party platform, WildSparq, programs designed to hone competencies and character. P4 used leadership mentoring programs with other leaders in the franchise to shape employees for higher leadership roles. P4 discussed how mentoring dyads teach the "operational proficiencies and the leaderships traits necessary to advance and grow, not just here, but in life."

Career development is another strategy to enhance employee retention. Every participant noted that individualizing an employee's career ambitions was important. P1, P3, and P4 discussed how some form of career development was routinely discussed with employees at regular intervals. All three participants most frequently promoted employees to trainers or shift managers. P4 cited that when one employee is promoted "there's this effect where other people close to that person realize they can do it too." P3 suggested promoting "makes sense when you have quality people with experience—that's who you want to have training new hires, and they make more per hour." For frontline employees who are dedicated to continued growth through franchise leaders, Org2 and Org5 provide centralized training at franchise headquarters in a different state.

P2 suggested "the chance to travel, get paid for it, and grow your skills and become our own store manager and maybe franchise owner is a good chance."

Correlation to Existing Literature

Offering a competitive direct and indirect compensation package is a strategy that improves frontline employee retention. Competitive compensation attracts frontline employees to a fast-food organization (Tews et al., 2023). Once employed, competitive wages and benefits are associated with decreased employee turnover and increased employee loyalty (Han, 2022; Rishipal, 2019). Findings from my study are consistent with existing literature that suggests organizational factors, such as wage and benefits packages, improve employee retention.

Flexible scheduling is a benefit in the fast-food industry that positively impacts employee retention. Choper et al. (2022) suggested frontline workers were more likely to experience turnover when faced with unpredictable work scheduling practices, which included last-minute shift coverage or cancellations, or late communication of schedules. In the fast-food industry, flexible work arrangements include granting preferred hours, allowing part-time opportunities, and break management (Kim et al., 2023). Such work-life support policies likely offset burdens associated with working in the fast-food industry, increasing job satisfaction and positive work-life outcomes, which can increase employee retention (Kim et al., 2023; Liu-Lastres et al., 2023; Masterson et al., 2021). Findings from my study, which include flexible scheduling, honoring employee preferences, and shift exchange options, are consistent with existing literature in that work-life policies improve frontline employee retention.

Fast-food leaders who offer a variety of benefits may be more likely to retain frontline employees. Organizations in the fast-food industry that offer more perks beyond competitive wages are more likely to retain talent (Jolly et al., 2020). Benefits are significant to employees, yet the same benefits do not carry equal weight across generations, genders, races, or experiences in the field (Deale & Lee, 2023). For instance, millennial frontline employees are motivated by task significance, variety, and recognition (Seqhobane & Kokt, 2021). Findings from my study are consistent with existing literature as participants revealed various perks that resonated with some employees more than others, which were deemed necessary in employee retention efforts.

Theme 3: Leadership Characteristics

The third theme that emerged from the data was leadership characteristics. All six participants in the study discussed leadership as a meaningful way to reduce frontline employee turnover. The subthemes that emerged under leadership were open communication, perceived fairness, and servant leadership qualities.

Open Communication

Participants attributed open communication styles to increased employee retention. P2 stated

I keep an open-door policy with employees. I want them to know I am here to help them solve their problems and they can come to me with whatever is on their mind. If they want to talk, I'm here to listen. It can be work or home problems, doesn't matter – I'm here and they know that.

P2 indicated this communication style allows frontline employees to feel comfortable asking questions for clarity in their roles, or "get the help they need before a problem arises and they think the solution is quitting." P4 suggested regular check-ins with each frontline employee established the basis of trust, which led to open, two-way communication. P4 stated, "spending dedicated time helps me understand their needs and let's each of my employees know they matter, and I show that by making our time sacred." P3 also checked-in with frontline employees frequently. While check-ins are not at a routine cadence, P3 stated she "always make eye contact, remember people's families, ask about what matters to them...it lets them know I value who they are, and they feel comfortable talking with me."

Perceived Fairness and Accountability

Participants indicated providing equal treatment to all employees impacted employee retention. P5 stated

We are slow to let people go. We like to give people chances to improve. But if there is no coaching that makes a difference, you have to protect the culture of peace too. You have to create those chains of accountability or you'll have people stressing out the workplace, and we need other people who want to work here.

P1 similarly stated, "it's about keeping people accountable and letting people see it...because you're going to cost yourself your best workers if you don't." P1 noted that he "gives grace, of course, but it's a business and there are no favorites, and the key is you explain why we do what we do, and word gets around, people understand, and they

respect the why as well." Managers who create accountability and consistently enforce rules may be perceived as fair.

Servant Leadership Qualities

Servant leaders care for their followers and model the way for followers. P1 suggested authenticity and transparency was important for employee retention. P1 stated "being genuine with people, focusing on caring for them." P1 liked to demonstrate his empathy by "working shoulder to shoulder with them and being present on the busiest days and busiest shifts." P2 similarly worked at peak hours intentionally because he stated he "have the chance to interact with our customers and team the way we should – changing each other's lives for the better and setting the example." P5 also intentionally scheduled leaders to work at peak times to "model great relationships" for frontline employees. All individuals in leadership positions at Org5 were taught to "expect the best, accept responsibility, respond with courage, and think of others first" in their inactions with frontline employees.

Correlation to Existing Literature

Effective and open communication is well-explored in the literature as a potential strategy to increase employee retention. Managers can facilitate open communication through regular performance reviews, behaving authentically, and encouraging transparency (Ghani et al., 2022). Transparency is also related to employee-perceived fairness, which is crucial in retention, as employees who perceive unfair practices, favoritism, and organizational injustice are more likely to leave (Arici et al., 2019). Transparency and open communication can also increase an employee's perceived

support are more likely to experience job satisfaction and less likely to leave (Gordon et al., 2019). When frontline employees in the fast-food industry are satisfied with direct leadership, employees are more engaged, leading to increased loyalty to the organization and increased intention to stay (Book et al., 2019). The findings from this study are consistent with the literature, as participants reported open communication and fair treatment of all employees to be critical behaviors that support employee retention.

Consistent with these behaviors is servant leadership, which, in addition, focuses on the prioritization of employee needs. Servant leadership is associated with increased work engagement, which can lead to increased retention (Bavik, 2020). Within the industry, servant leadership is connected to increasing customer service in frontline employees by increasing passion for work (Ye et al., 2019). Servant leadership increases frontline employee well-being in high-stress service industries, which can lead to more personal growth and job satisfaction (Jimenez-Estevez et al., 2023). Findings from my study support the literature as participants empathized with and worked alongside frontline employees to increase retention.

Theme 4: Supportive and Fun Workplace Environment

The fourth theme that emerged from the data was a supportive and fun workplace environment. All six participants in the study discussed nurturing a positive workplace as a strategy to reduce frontline employee turnover. The subthemes that emerged under supportive and fun workplace environment were employee interest groups, workplace fun, and organizational culture.

Employee Interest Groups

Some participants cited employee interest groups as a method to create supportive peer relationships. P6 noted there were "communities within our community," citing a small group of employees who had created an offsite English as a Second Language class for employees to gradually learn English. The language class, while financially covered by the franchise, was created by a former teacher and employee who P5 described as "a true community builder." P2 also noted a large contingent of Spanish-speaking employees who came together regularly outside of work to practice and learn English. The informal class was voluntarily led by a peer frontline employee, but any required class materials were covered by the company. P2 described the effort as "a nice way for the employees to come together outside of work and do something for themselves with each other." While P6 and P2 did not participate in the interest groups, both managers contributed financially and encouraged the employees to gather.

Workplace Fun

One aspect is to use friendly competition to motivate and create an atmosphere of fun. P5 noted

Some young people get to working at other quick service restaurants and feel alone, so we really build community even just on shifts around the principle of "just have fun with it." We hire people who like to win, and the thrill of victory is huge! We have scoreboards for drive-through and it shows our current record and the goal to beat for each of those hours.

P3 similarly suggested "there's always laughing and joking on the line, but the most fun happens with challenges." P3 held occasional challenges and contests around different topics, such as reducing waste or upselling orders, which she stated "gets everyone involved, sometimes working together and sometimes not, but definitely loving every minute!"

Other participants used team meals as a method to increase workplace fun. P2 noted staff routinely eat dinner together in groups on their shifts every day to increase the camaraderie between team members. P2 acknowledged "sometimes they want alone time, but most of the time, they like to eat, talk, laugh together and they come back ready to help each other." Less routine were celebratory occasions, such as milestones and birthdays. P4 noted the team did "chants and a treat" to celebrate a team members work anniversaries. P5 likewise indicated how teams liked to have birthday cakes together to "create a sense of family."

Organizational Culture

Participants noted that building organizational culture is an intentional, daily habit. P6 stated "we repeatedly hit our culture in all of our onboarding, training, and day-to-day with the employees." P6 described how all training curriculum offered by the organization repeats the same core values, and how all leaders demonstrated these values intentionally even in the daily front- and back-of-the-house meetings. One example is the use of corporate catch phrases to unite people and create a sense of belonging. P5 described "the screaming and chanting in the back" as "a community builder!" Similarly, P4 held monthly staff meetings, stating "I take those opportunities to define what is

important to our business – and that's the culture, the atmosphere we share together." The atmosphere P4 created was one of inclusivity and belonging, encouraging all employees to share pronouns or wear patches, reiterating many of the concepts he trains staff, which includes unconscious bias learning modules. Participants of Org4 and Org5 described the mission and values of the organization as critically important in shaping the way leaders treated frontline employees, and the impact it had on employees treating one another.

Correlation to Existing Literature

Fun work environments in the fast-food industry can have a positive impact on frontline employee well-being, which can lead to enhanced retention. Frontline employees are more likely to have positive feelings when working alongside coworkers and managers they can get along with (Michel et al., 2019). Employees may be less likely to leave their place of employment because of increased work engagement through workplace fun (Georganta & Montgomery, 2022; Tetteh et al., 2022). Fast-food leaders can use competitive activities and celebrations of personal and work-related milestones to promote positive workplace interactions and meaningful coworker relationships (Jyoti & Dimple, 2022; Mitchell et al., 2020). The findings of this study are consistent with existing literature as participants cited intentional, employee-centric activities to create an engaging and fun work environment to increase retention.

Employees are more likely to stay with an organization under coworker-supportive conditions. Current literature suggests retention may occur because of improved employee job satisfaction and enhanced social bonding, which may contribute to practical knowledge and skill transfer (Han, 2022). Employee bonding, which may

result from coworkers celebrating and socializing, can reduce frontline employees' perceived stresses, such as work-family conflict and deep acting (Xu et al., 2020). Coworker support can increase frontline employee resilience and is associated with decreased turnover intention (Yang & Lee, 2023). The findings in this study are consistent with the literature, as participants nurtured fun and supportive work environments to increase frontline employee retention.

Correlation to the Conceptual Framework

The four emergent themes of effective recruiting and onboarding strategies, competitive direct and indirect compensation, leadership characteristics, and supportive and fun workplace culture relate to the motivational aspect of the COR theory.

Individuals will strive to achieve resource surpluses to protect themselves from potential stress, which leads to psychological well-being (Hobfoll, 1989). Individuals are willing to invest in resources to prevent or recover from resource loss or acquire resources (Hobfoll, 2001). P5 discussed the "long-term investment [he] makes in each employee." P4 stated, "Developing [employees] is all about giving control back to the employee." Leaders can take various actions to invest in employee resource reservoirs.

In a high-stress environment like the fast-food industry, leaders can invest in employee resource reservoirs through actions at the organization, job, and manager levels. At the organization level, leaders can provide competitive direct and indirect compensation, or Theme 2. Compensation, benefits, and perks are all energy resources that employees can use to obtain other resources (Hobfoll, 1989). At the job level, leaders can provide adequate onboarding and training, consistent with Theme 1. Job resources,

such as skills and abilities, are acquired through practical training and may reduce the emotional exhaustion and frustration frontline employees confront in the first weeks of hire (Chen & Ye, 2023). Finally, managers can invest in employees at a manager level by displaying leadership characteristics, or Theme 3. Leadership characteristics that cultivate a sense of belonging and motivation can increase employees' psychological capital, a resource linked to well-being that can reduce turnover intention (Gom et al., 2021). Various aspects of Theme 2 also align with manager-level functions, such as the intentional recognition and rewarding of employees or the initiative required to offer growth potential and job enrichment to an employee by cultivating personal resources (Benitez et al., 2023). Organization, job, and manager-level investments contribute to employee resource reservoirs, which creates a resource-rich environment.

Creating a resource-rich environment is consistent with COR theory's resource caravans, or the aggregation of resources necessary to produce other resources, which can increase employee retention. Theme 4 of a supportive and fun workplace culture is an example of resource cultivation in a caravan (Salanova et al., 2010). Nurturing a positive workplace culture can buffer employees by developing contextual, personal resources, such as optimism, resilience, and self-efficacy (Hobfoll, 2018). The supportive culture described by participants in this study can also result from the numerous resource investments made at the organization, job, and manager levels.

In essence, a resource-rich environment results from leader actions. Consistent with the corollary of resource gain spirals, employees working in a resource-rich environment are more likely to experience resource gains. Intentional investment in

employee resources can lead to thriving employees because of resource loss protection and meaningful resource gains, leading to overall well-being (Hobfoll, 2018). Such employees are not only more likely to stay with the organization. However, they are also active contributors to the workplace culture that some leaders use to recruit potential new hires (see Figure 1). Applicants inherently attracted to the workplace culture may be better fits for the organization and, thus, more likely to stay once hired.

Figure 1

Creating a Resource-Rich Environment



Note. Participant reported themes and subthemes can be grouped into organization-level, job-level, and manager-level investments, which grow employee resource reservoirs.

These actions contribute to a positive workplace culture. The culture itself can be used as a recruiting strategy, which attracts better culture-fit applicants.

Applications to Professional Practice

Fast-food leaders need strategies to address frontline employee turnover.

Employee turnover is an ongoing phenomenon that affects organizations' profitability because of the subsequent direct costs, such as recruitment, selection, and training of replacements, and indirect costs, which include work disruption and productivity loss (Lyons & Bandura, 2020). Each participant in this study has successfully reduced frontline employee retention within his or her tenure, and each participant used the following strategies: (a) effective recruiting and onboarding, (b) competitive direct and indirect compensation, (c) leadership characteristics, and (d) supportive and fun workplace culture. The findings from this study could provide fast-food leaders with the strategies needed to enhance the retention of frontline employees, thereby increasing organizational profitability.

The findings suggest that fast-food leaders can be pivotal in retaining frontline employees as early as the recruitment phase. The first strategy for fast-food leaders is to recruit effectively by relying on social media brand presence, referrals, and standardized interview processes. Because the fast-food industry has the highest quit rate compared to other industries, managers who wisely select employees who fit the organizational culture or who understand the work involved may be more likely to stay with the organization (Jolly et al., 2020; U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2022). As over half of the fast-food employees who voluntarily resign do so within the first 3 months, managers who provide onboarding programs or mentoring support may help new hires acclimate to the work demands and environment (Gallup, 2022; Goh & Okumus, 2020). Leader actions within

the recruitment and onboarding phases establish a supportive culture for frontline employees.

Fast-food leaders also play a pivotal role in developing robust resource reservoirs in frontline employees beyond the initial onboarding phase. The second finding is that leaders can offer competitive direct and indirect compensation to frontline employees. Competitive wages, benefits packages, and perks are typical in the fast-food industry (Beckett, 2023). Leaders who also provide indirect compensation in the form of recognition or growth opportunity abilities can further develop employee knowledge and skills, which can positively affect employee job satisfaction and increase employee personal resources (Dorta-Afonso et al., 2023; Xie et al., 2023). Satisfied employees with deep resource reservoirs may be less likely to leave their employment and may contribute positively to the work environment.

The third and fourth findings are that fast-food leaders can use leadership characteristics and shape workplace culture to enhance frontline employee retention.

Leaders who use open communication, accountability, fairness, and authenticity to support employees create safe and supportive working environments. These principles are often consistent with organizational mission and values, which fast-food leaders can intentionally incorporate into daily activities. Leaders can encourage employee socialization and interest groups and use gamification principles to increase workplace fun. Such strategies can bolster camaraderie among employees, leading to enhanced employee retention. As all participants in the study used an element of each theme in their frontline employee retention efforts, the findings suggest leaders should use a

combination of all four identified strategies to enhance the retention of frontline employees in the fast-food industry.

Implications for Social Change

The results of this study may contribute to positive social change because providing frontline employees with necessary personal and job resources may increase retention. Employee retention improves employment stability, significantly impacting organizations, communities, and individuals. Fast-food organizations become more sustainable upon successfully retaining frontline employees by reducing the negative impact turnover has on profitability and long-term success (Coetzer et al., 2019). Successful fast-food restaurants can continue to retain and employ numerous employees, increasing economic stability while providing the community with necessary goods and services. Fast-food restaurants with high retention rates may also help local communities by attracting more applicants and minimizing the impacts of labor shortages or unemployment.

To enhance employee retention, fast-food managers can create resource-rich environments that facilitate the growth of employee resource reservoirs. As 63% of adults in the U.S. labor force report prior experience working in the restaurant industry, managers who intentionally nurture resource-rich environments positively influence many future workers of all industries (National Restaurant Association, 2022a). Skills, knowledge, and other resources buffer individuals from stress or are helpful in the acquisition of more individual resources, leading to employees with better emotional well-being. Employees may engage with others in their communities in positive ways.

Recommendations for Action

The strategies to enhance the retention of frontline workers identified in this qualitative multiple-case study could be valuable to U.S. fast-food leaders. Fast-food leaders must retain talent in an industry with higher employee turnover than any other (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2022). Replacing frontline talent negatively impacts an organization's profitability, resulting in losses of half to 2 times every exiting worker's annual salary in recruiting, hiring, and training replacements and lost knowledge (Gallup, 2022). The findings from this study can help U.S. fast-food leaders enhance frontline employee retention. Fast-food leaders can consider implementing the following recommendations:

- Recruit effectively by using social media to establish company brand and culture, by trusting referrals, and by using talent management strategies during the interview process.
- Provide onboarding and structured training to prepare new hires and consider budding programs to develop mentorship and social connections.
- Offer competitive wages and benefits packages consistent with the industry,
 market, and local region of operation.
- Recognize and reward employees for service excellence and good deeds through core value awards, Slack channels, or team whiteboards.
- Invest in skills or career development of frontline employees through crosstraining or leadership development, leading to promotions.

- Demonstrate a leadership style that cultivates accountability, open communication, authenticity, transparency, and empathy.
- Develop a supportive and fun workplace culture by encouraging interest groups, gamification, and socialization inside and outside of work.

By implementing the strategies identified in this study, fast-food leaders can avoid the detrimental effects of employee turnover and retain frontline talent. I plan to publish this study in ProQuest and other academic journals, thus allowing public access to the findings. Fast-food leaders should review the study's findings and consider implementing some of the recommendations to enhance frontline employee retention within their organizations.

Recommendations for Further Research

The purpose of this qualitative multiple case study was to explore the strategies fast-food leaders use to enhance frontline employee retention. The limitations of my study could be overcome in future research into frontline employee retention strategies in the fast-food industry. One limitation of my study was geography, as I interviewed only six fast-food leaders in the capital region of Maryland. Future studies should include larger participant samples and include fast-food leaders in new areas, as Maryland may not represent the entire United States.

The findings of this study are grounds for additional studies. As I only interviewed fast-food leaders, future researchers could explore retention phenomena from the frontline employee's perspective. Researchers could also consider a quantitative or mixed methods methodology to examine retention in the fast-food industry. Future

researchers could survey manager-employee dyads to examine the relationship between employee turnover intention and any of the variables uncovered in this study at the organization, job, and manager level.

Reflections

My strategic mindset grew in the doctoral program, and I directly applied what I learned through coursework and the research process to my job. I have become a better leader and a more confident decision-maker. During the doctoral study, I stepped outside my comfort zone, mainly in gaining access to participants. I rarely received emails, LinkedIn message responses, or callbacks to voice messages. I instead canvased and visited many fast-food establishments and spoke to many owners and operators hoping to sell my study. Even after gaining access, confirming participant eligibility and finding participants willing to take the time for the interview and member checking process was difficult. Yet, the data I collected and the themes that emerged were worthwhile. I have also applied retention strategies that emerged from my doctoral study to increase job and personal resource reservoirs in the teammates I manage.

The doctoral study process was challenging and exciting and pushed me outside of my comfort zone to foster intellectual, professional, and personal growth. I expected a challenge. Despite the struggles of excelling in a demanding career, homeschooling my fifth grader, and caring for aging parents, I reached the apex of my academic career within my predicted and desired time frame because of the unwavering support of my family and the expert guidance of my committee.

There was potential for preconceived personal biases to impact the study during data collection. I practiced reflexivity by regularly journaling self-examinations of biases and assumptions. Participant bias can also occur when attempting to respond in a way that the researcher would like, but I minimized this by asking probing follow-up questions and conducting member checking.

Conclusion

The purpose of this study was to explore the effective strategies some fast-food leaders use to enhance frontline employee retention. To identify how fast-food leaders enhance frontline worker retention, I used a qualitative multiple case study approach. Six managers in the capital region of Maryland with direct knowledge and oversight of frontline workers participated in the study. The collected data included face-to-face semistructured interviews, field notes, and a review of relevant organizational documents. After data analysis, I identified four key themes (a) effective recruiting and onboarding strategies, (b) competitive direct and indirect compensation, (c) leadership characteristics, and (d) supportive and fun workplace culture. Viewed through the lens of the COR theory, each theme is an investment into resource reservoirs, growing the personal resources of frontline employees. A key recommendation for fast-food leaders is to invest in frontline employees by providing resources at the organizational, job, and manager levels and to nurture a supportive and fun workplace environment by implementing a combination of all four identified strategies. The implications for positive social change may include the economic and emotional benefits, such as increased satisfaction and reduced stress, to employees and their communities.

References

- Abdou, A. H., Khalil, A. A. F., Mahmoud, H. M. E., Elsaied, M. A., & Elsaed, A. A. (2022). The impact of hospitality work environment on employees' turnover intentions during Covid-19 pandemic: The mediating role of work-family conflict. *Frontiers in Psychology, 13*, Article e890418. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.890418
- Abubakar, A. M., Rezapouraghdam, H., Behravesh, E., & Megeirhi, H. A. (2022).

 Burnout or boreout: A meta-analytic review and synthesis of burnout and boreout literature in hospitality and tourism. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management*, 31(4), 458–503. https://doi.org/10.1080/19368623.2022.1996304
- Akgunduz, Y., & Eryilmaz, G. (2018). Does turnover intention mediate the effects of job insecurity and co-worker support on social loafing? *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 68, 41–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2017.09.010
- Al-Badarneh, M. B., Shatnawi, H. S., Alananzeh, O. A., & Al-Mkhadmeh, A. A. (2019).

 Job performance management: The burnout inventory model and intention to quit their job among hospitality employees. *International Journal of Innovation,*Creativity and Change, 5(2), 1355–1375.

https://www.ijicc.net/images/Vol5iss2_/79_AlBadarneh_P1355_2019R.pdf

Albashiti, B., Hamid, Z., & Aboramadan, M. (2021). Fire in the belly: The impact of despotic leadership on employees work-related outcomes in the hospitality setting. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 33(10), 3564–3584. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-03-2021-0394

- Alexander, B. N., & Smith, A. D. (2019). Organizational access in qualitative research.

 *Qualitative Research in Organizations and Management, 14(2), 172–193.

 *https://doi.org/10.1108/QROM-10-2017-1574
- Alola, U. V., Olugbade, O. A., Avci, T., & Ozturen, A. (2019). Customer incivility and employees' outcomes in the hotel: Testing the mediating role of emotional exhaustion. *Tourism Management Perspectives*, 29, 9–17.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tmp.2018.10.004
- Alrawadieh, Z., Cetin, G., Dincer, M. Z., & Dincer, F. I. (2020). The impact of emotional dissonance on quality of work life and life satisfaction of tour guides. *The Service Industries Journal*, 40(1), 50–64. https://doi.org/10.1080/02642069.2019.1590554
- Alrawahi, S., Sellgren, S. F., Altouby, S., Alwahaibi, N., & Brommels, M. (2020). The application of Herzberg's two-factor theory of motivation to job satisfaction in clinical laboratories in Omani hospitals. *Heliyon*, 6(9), Article e04829. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e04829
- Altinay, L., Dai, Y. D., Chang, J., Lee, C. H., Zhuang, W. L., & Liu, Y. C. (2019). How to facilitate hotel employees' work engagement: The roles of leader-member exchange, role overload and job security. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 31(3), 1525–1542. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-10-2017-0613
- American Psychological Association. (2021). *The American workforce faces*compounding pressure: APA's 2021 work and well-being survey results.

 https://www.apa.org/pubs/reports/work-well-being/compounding-pressure-2021

- Are, E. B., Song, Y., Stockdale, J. E., Tupper, P., & Colijn, C. (2023). COVID-19 endgame: From pandemic to endemic? Vaccination, reopening and evolution in low- and high-vaccinated populations. *Journal of Theoretical Biology*, 559, Article e111368. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtbi.2022.111368
- Arici, H. E., Arasli, H., Cobanoglu, C., & Namin, B. H. (2019). The effect of favoritism on job embeddedness in the hospitality industry: A mediation study of organizational justice. *International Journal of Hospitality & Tourism*Administration, 22(4), 383–411. https://doi.org/10.1080/15256480.2019.1650685
- Ayachit, M., & Chitta, S. (2022). A systematic review of burnout studies from the hospitality literature. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management*, 31(2), 125–144. https://doi.org/10.1080/19368623.2021.1957743
- Bajrami, D. D., Petrovic, M. D., Sekulic, D., Radovanovic, M. M., Blesic, I., Vuksanovic, N., Cimbaljevic, M., & Tretiakova, T. N. (2022). Significance of the work environment and personal resources for employees' well-being at work in the hospitality sector. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 19(23), Article e16165. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph192316165
- Bajrami, D. D., Terzić, A., Petrović, M. D., Radovanović, M., Tretiakova, T. N., & Hadoud, A. (2021). Will we have the same employees in hospitality after all? The impact of COVID-19 on employees' work attitudes and turnover intentions.
 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 94, Article e102754.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102754
- Bakker, A. B., & Demerouti, E. (2007). The job demands-resource model: State of the

- art. *Journal of Managerial Psychology*, 22(3), 309–328. https://doi.org/10.1108/02683940710733115
- Bakker, A. B., Demerouti, E., & Sanz-Vergel, A. (2023). Job demands-resources theory:

 Ten years later. *Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior*, 10(1), 25–53. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-120920-053933
- Bakker, A. B., & de Vries, J. D. (2021). Job demands-resources theory and self-regulation: New explanations and remedies for job burnout. *Anxiety, Stress & Coping: An International Journal*, *34*(1), 1–21.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/10615806.2020.1797695
- Baldwin, S. (2023, January 20). How robots are helping address the fast-food labor shortage. *CNBC*. https://www.cnbc.com/2023/01/20/how-fast-food-robots-are-helping-address-the-labor-shortage.html
- Bardoel, E. A., & Drago, R. (2021). Acceptance and strategic resilience: An application of conservation of resources theory. *Group & Organization Management*, 46(4), 657–691. https://doi.org/10.1177/10596011211022488
- Barrett, D., & Twycross, A. (2018). Data collection in qualitative research. *Evidence Based Nursing*, 21(3), 63–64. https://doi.org/10.1136/eb-2018-102939
- Bavik, A. (2020). A systematic review of the servant leadership literature in management and hospitality. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 32(1), 347–382. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-10-2018-0788
- Bearman, M. (2019). Focus on methodology: Eliciting rich data: A practical approach to

- writing semi-structured interview schedules. *Focus on Health Professional Education*, 20(3), 1–11. https://doi.org/10.11157/fohpe.v20i3.387
- Beckett, E. L. (2023, January 20). Study: Only 54% of QSR employees worked 90 days before quitting in 2022. *Restaurant Dive*.

 https://www.restaurantdive.com/news/most-qsr-employees-worked-90-days-

before-quitting-2022/640826/

- Benitez, M., Orgambidez, A., Cantero-Sanchez, F. J., & Leon-Perez, J. M. (2023).

 Harmonious passion at work: Personal resource for coping with negative relationship between burnout and intrinsic job satisfaction in service employees.

 International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 20(2),

 Article e1010. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20021010
- Bhattarai, A., & Penman, M. (2023, February 3). Restaurants can't find workers because they've found better jobs. *The Washington Post*.

 https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2023/02/03/worker-shortage-restaurants-hotels-economy/
- Bi, Y., Choi, S., Yin, J. & Kim, I. (2021). Stress on frontline employees from customer aggression in the restaurant industry: The moderating effect of empowerment. Sustainability, 13, Article e1433. https://doi.org/10.3390/su13031433
- Bloomfield, J. & Fisher, M. J. (2019). Quantitative research design. *Journal of the Australasian Rehabilitation Nurses Association*, 22(2), 27–30. https://doi.org/10.33235/jarna.22.2.27-30
- Bon, A. T., & Shire, A. M. (2022). Review of conservation of resources theory in job

- demands and resources model. *International Journal of Global Optimization and Its Application*, 1(4), 236–248. https://doi.org/10.56225/ijgoia.v1i4.102
- Book, L., Gatling, A., & Kim, J. (2019). The effects of leadership satisfaction on employee engagement, loyalty, and retention in the hospitality industry. *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism*, 18(3), 368–393.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/15332845.2019.1599787
- Boon, C., Den Hartog, D. N., & Lepak, D. P. (2019). A systematic review of human resource management systems and their measurement. *Journal of Management*, 53, 403–420. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206318818718
- Brear, M. R. (2020). Power-laden (mis)understandings surrounding written voluntary informed consent procedures in postcolonial Southern Africa. *Qualitative Report*, 25, 71–89. https://doi.org/10.46743/2160-3715/2020.4757
- Breaugh, J. (2020). Too stressed to be engaged? The role of basic needs satisfaction in understanding work stress and public sector engagement. *Public Personnel Management*, 50(1), 84–108. https://doi.org/10.1177/0091026020912516
- Brosy, J., Bangerter, A., & Ribeiro, S. (2020). Encouraging the production of narrative responses to past-behaviour interview questions: Effects of probing and information. *European Journal of Work & Organizational Psychology*, 29(3), 330–343. https://doi.org/10.1080/1359432X.2019.1704265
- Brothers, K. B., Rivera, S. M., Cadigan, R. J., Sharp, R. R., & Goldenberg, A. J. (2019).

 A Belmont reboot: Building a normative foundation for human research in the

 21st century. *The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics, 47*(1), 165–172.

http://doi.org/10.1177/1073110519840497

- Bufquin, D., Park, J. Y., Back, R. M., de Souza Meira, J. V., & Hight, S. K. (2021).

 Employee work status, mental health, substance use, and career turnover intentions: An examination of restaurant employees during COVID-19.

 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 93, Article e120764.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102764
- Bui, H., Chau, V. S., Degl'Innocenti, M., Leone, L., & Vicentini, F. (2019). The resilient organization: A meta-analysis of the effect of communication on team diversity and team performance. *Applied Psychology*, 68(4), 621–657.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/apps.12203
- Butler, P., & Hammer, A. (2019). A minute's a life-time in fast-food: Managerial job quality in the quick service restaurant sector. *Work, Employment and Society*, 33(1), 96–111. https://doi.org/10.1177/0950017018777710
- Cai, Z., Mao, Y., Gong, T., Xin, Y., & Lou, J. (2023). The effect of servant leadership on work resilience: evidence from the hospitality industry during the Covid-19 period. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 20 (2), Article e1322. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20021322
- Campbell, M. R., & Brauer, M. (2020). Incorporating social-marketing insights into prejudice research: Advancing theory and demonstrating real-world applications. *Perspectives on Psychological Science, 15(3), 608–629.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691619896622
- Castleberry, A., & Nolen, A. (2018). Thematic analysis of qualitative research data: Is it

- as easy as it sounds? *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 10(6), 807–815. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.03.019
- Chang, W., & Busser, J. A. (2020). Hospitality career retention: The role of contextual factors and thriving at work. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 32(1), 193–211. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-10-2018-0831
- Chen, C. C., & Chen, M. H. (2021). Well-being and career change intention: COVID-19's impact on unemployed and furloughed hospitality workers. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, *33*(8), 2500–2520. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-07-2020-0759
- Chen, H., & Eyoun, K. (2021). Do mindfulness and perceived organizational support work? Fear of COVID-19 on restaurant frontline employees' job insecurity and emotional exhaustion. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 94, Article e102850. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102850
- Chen, H., & Rui, Q. (2022). Restaurant frontline employees' turnover intentions: Three-way interactions between job stress, fear of COVID-19, and resilience.

 International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 34(7), 2535—2558. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-08-2021-1016
- Chen, K. H., & Ye, Y. (2023). Is your working life good? Alienation in the nexus between job characteristics and organizational citizenship behavior of hospitality frontline employees. *Tourism Review*. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1108/TR-09-2022-0427
- Cheng, J. C., & O-Yang, Y. (2018). Hotel employee job crafting, burnout, and

- satisfaction: The moderating role of perceived organizational support. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 72, 78–85.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2018.01.005
- Choi, H., Mohammad, A. A. A., & Kim, W. G. (2019). Understanding hotel frontline employees' emotional intelligence, emotional labor, job stress, coping strategies and burnout. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 82, 199–208. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2019.05.002
- Chon, K. K. S., & Zoltan, J. (2019). Role of servant leadership in contemporary hospitality. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management,* 31(8), 3371–3394. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-11-2018-0935
- Chong, C. A., Ng, L.P., & Chen, I. C. (2023). The impact of job insecurity on job burnout among hospitality employees during COVID-19 pandemic: The moderating role of supervisor and co-worker support. *International Hospitality Review*. https://doi.org/10.1108/IHR-08-2022-0034
- Choper, J., Schneider, D., & Harknett, K. (2022). Uncertain time: Precarious schedules and job turnover in the U.S. service sector. *ILR Review*, 75(5), 1099–1132. https://doi.org/10.1177/00197939211048484
- Cimbaljevic, M., Knezevic, M. N., Bajrami, D. D., Dunjic, M., El Bilali, H., & Demir, M. R. (2020). How do job-related constructs determine employee turnover? Serbian hotels example. *Journal of the Geographical Institute Jovan Cvijic, SASA*, 70(2), 129–143. https://doi.org/10.2298/IJGI2002129C
- Coetzer, A., Inma, C., Poisat, P., Redmond, J., & Standing, C. (2019). Does job

embeddedness predict turnover intentions in SMEs? *International Journal of Productivity and Performance Management*, *63*(2), 340–361. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJPPM-03-2018-0108

- Coleman, P. (2022). Validity and reliability within qualitative research for the caring sciences. *International Journal of Caring Sciences*, *14*(3), 2041–2045. https://oro.open.ac.uk/81588/1/Coleman%20Validity%20and%20Reliability.pdf
- Collingridge, D. S., & Gantt, E. E. (2019). The quality of qualitative research. *American Journal of Medical Quality*, *34*(5), 439–445. https://doi.org/10.1177/1062860619873187
- Craig, L., & Churchill, B. (2020). Dual-earner parent couples' work and care during COVID-19. *Gender, Work, & Organization*, 28(51), 66–79. https://doi.org/10.1111/gwao.12497
- Dai, Y., Zhuang, W., & Huan, T. (2019). Engage or quit? The moderating role of abusive supervision between resilience, intention to leave and work engagement. *Tourism Management*, 70, 69–77. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2018.07.014
- Dawadi, S., Shrestha, S., & Giri, R. A. (2021). Mixed-methods research: A discussion on its types, challenges, and criticisms. *Journal of Practical Studies in Education*, 2(2), 25–36. https://doi.org/10.46809/jpse.v2i2.20
- Deale, C. S., & Lee, S. H. (2023). Employee benefits in the hospitality industry: What do employees want and need? *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism*, 22(4), 586–612. https://doi.org.10.1080/15332845.2023.2207998
- Degbey, W. Y., Rodgers, P., Kromah, M. D., & Weber, Y. (2021). The impact of

- psychological ownership on employee retention in mergers and acquisitions. *Human Resource Management Review*, *31*(3), Article e100745. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2020.100745
- DeJonckheere, M., & Vaughn, L. M. (2019). Semistructured interviewing in primary care research: A balance of relationship and rigor. *Family Medicine and Community Health*, 7(2), Article e000057. https://doi.org/10.1136%2Ffmch-2018-000057
- Demerouti, E., Bakker, A. B., Nachreiner, F., & Schaufeli, W. B. (2001). The job demands-resources model of burnout. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 86, 499–512. https://doi.org.10.1037/0021-9010.86.3.499
- Denzin, N. K. (1970). The research act: A theoretical introduction to sociological methods. Transaction Publishers.
- Denzin, N. K., & Ryan, K. E. (2007). Qualitative methodology (including focus groups).

 In W. Outhwaithe & S. P. Turner (Eds.), *The SAGE handbook of social science methodology* (pp. 578–594). SAGE Publications.

 https://doi.org/10.4135/9781848607958
- Dhakal, K. (2022). NVivo. *Journal of the Medical Library Association*, 110(2), 270–272. https://doi.org/10.5195/jmla.2022.1271
- Dorta-Afonso, D., Romero-Dominguez, L., & Benitez-Nunez, C. (2023). It's worth it!

 High performance work systems for employee job satisfaction: The mediational role of burnout. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 108, Article e103364. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2022.103364
- Draissi, Z. (2021). Reflective journals: Enhancing doctoral students' engagement.

- *International and Multidisciplinary Perspectives*, 22(3), 381–399. https://doi.org/10.1080/14623943.2021.1893166
- Elkhwesky, Z., Salem, I. E., Ramkissoon, H., & Castaneda-Garcia, J. A. (2022). A systematic and critical review of leadership styles in contemporary hospitality: A roadmap and a call for future research. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, *34*(5), 1925–1958. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-09-2021-1128
- Eva, N., Robin, M., Sendjaya, S., van Dierendonck, D., & Liden, R. C. (2019). Servant leadership: A systematic review and call for future research. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 30, 111–132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2018.07.004
- Farrugia, B. (2019). WASP (write a scientific paper): Sample in qualitative research.

 Early Human Development, 133, 69–71.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2019.03.016
- Farrukh, M., Ansari, N. Y., Raza, A., Meng, F., & Wang, H. (2022). High-performance work practices do much, but HERO does more: An empirical investigation of employees' innovative behavior from the hospitality industry. *European Journal of Innovation Management*, 25(3), 791–812. https://doi.org/10.1108/EJIM-11-2020-0448
- Fitzpatrick, B. (2019). Validity in qualitative health education research. *Currents in Pharmacy Teaching and Learning*, 11(2), 211–217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cptl.2018.11.014
- Fofana, F., Bazeley, P., & Ragnault, P. (2020). Applying a mixed methods design to test

- saturation for qualitative data in health outcomes research. *PLoS One*, *15*(6), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0234898
- Fotiadis, A., Abdulrahman, K., Spryidou, A. (2019). The mediating toles of psychological autonomy, competence and relatedness on work-life balance and well-being. *Frontiers in Psychology, 10*, Article e1267.

 https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.01267
- Frels, R. K., & Onwuegbuzie, A. J. (2013). Administering quantitative instruments with qualitative interviews: A mixed research approach. *Journal of Counseling & Development*, 91(2), 184–194. https://doi.org/10.1002/j.1556-6676.2013.00085.x
- Fusch, P., Fusch, G. E., & Ness, L. R. (2018). Denzin's paradigm shift: Revisiting triangulation in qualitative research. *Journal of Social Change*, *10*(1), 19–32. https://doi.org/10.5590/josc.2018.10.1.02
- Fusch, P. I., & Ness, L. R. (2015). Are we there yet? Data saturation in qualitative research. *The Qualitative Report*, 20(9), 1408–1416. https://bpb-us-el.wpmucdn.com/sites.nova.edu/dist/a/4/files/2015/09/fusch1.pdf
- Gallup. (2022). State of the global workplace: 2022 report.

 https://www.gallup.com/workplace/349484/state-of-the-global-workplace.aspx#ite-350777
- Georganta, K. & Montgomery, A. (2022). Workplace fun is not enough: The role of work engagement and trust. *Cogent Psychology*, *9*, Article e2060603. https://doi.org/10.1080/23311908.2022.2060603
- George, G. R., & Selimos, E. (2018). Using narrative research to explore the welcoming

- of newcomer immigrants: A methodological reflection on a community-based research project. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, *19*(2), 1–20. https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-19.2.2907
- Ghani, B., Zada, M., Memon, K. R., Ullah, R., Khattak A., Han, H., Ariza-Montes, A., & Araya-Castillo, L. (2022). Challenges and strategies for employee retention in the hospitality industry: A review. *Sustainability*, *14*(5), Article e2885. https://doi.org/10.3390/su14052885
- Goh, E., & Okumus, F. (2020). Avoiding the hospitality workforce bubble: Strategies to attract and retain generation Z talent in the hospitality workforce. *Tourism Management Perspectives*, 33, Article e100603.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tmp.2019.100603
- Gom, D., Lew, T. Y., Jiony, M. M., Tanakinjal, G. H., & Sondoh, S. (2021). The role of transformational leadership and psychological capital in the hotel industry: A sustainable approach to reducing turnover intention. *Sustainability*, *13*(19), Article e10799. https://doi.org/10.3390/su131910799
- Gordon, S., Tang, C. H., Day, J., & Adler, H. (2019). Supervisor support and turnover in hotels: Does subjective well-being mediate the relationship? *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 31(1), 495–512. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-10-2016-0565
- Grady, C. (2019). The contribution of ethics review to protection of human participants:

 Comment on "measuring the quality and performance of institutional review boards." *Journal of Empirical Research on Human Research Ethics*, 14(3), 197–

199. https://doi.org/10.1177/1556264619837774

- Groenewald, T. (2018). A phenomenological research illustrated. *International Journal* of *Qualitative methods*, 17(1), 1–26. https://doi.org/10.1177/1609406918774662
- Halbesleben, J. R. B., Neveu, J. P., Paustian-Underdahl, S. C., & Westman, M. (2014).

 Getting to the "COR": Understanding the role of resources in conservation of resources theory. *Journal of Management*, 40(5), 1334–1364.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206314527130
- Haldorai, K., Kim, W. G., Pillai, S. G., Park, T. E., & Balasubramanian, K. (2019).
 Factors affecting hotel employees' attrition and turnover: Application of pull-push-mooring framework. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 83, 46–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2019.04.003
- Han, J. W. (2022). A review of antecedents of employee turnover in the hospitality industry on individual, team and organizational levels. *International Hospitality Review*, *36*(1), 156–173. https://doi.org/10.1108/IHR-09-2020-0050
- Hartmann, S., Weiss, M., Newman, A., & Hoegl, M. (2019). Resilience in the workplace:

 A multilevel review and synthesis. *Applied Psychology*, 69(3), 913–959.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/apps.12191
- Hassan, Q., Abid, G., Ali, M., Rehmat, M., & Zafar, R. (2021). Ebullient supervision and employee life satisfaction: A moderated mediation model. *The Service Industries Journal*. https://doi.org/10.1080/02642069.2021.2019221
- Hennink, M., & Kaiser, B. N. (2022). Sample sizes for saturation in qualitative research:

 A systematic review of empirical tests. *Social Science & Medicine*, 292, 1–10.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114523

- Herzberg, F., Mausner, B., & Snyderman, B. B. (1959). *The motivation to work* (2nd ed.). Transaction Publishers.
- Hobfoll, S. E. (1989). Conservation of resources: A new attempt at conceptualizing stress. *American Psychologist*, 44(3), 513–524. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.44.3.513
- Hobfoll, S. E., Freedy, J., Lane, C., & Geller, P. (1990). Conservation of social resources: Social support resource theory. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 7(4), 465–478. https://doi.org/10.1177/0265407590074004
- Hobfoll, S. E., Halbesleben, J., Neveu, J-P., & Westman, M. (2018). Conservation of resources in the organizational context: The reality of resources and their consequences. *Annual Review of Organizational Psychology and Organizational Behavior*, 5, 103–128. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-orgpsych-032117-104640
- Hobfoll, S. E., & Shirom, A. (2000). Conservation of resources theory: Applications to stress and management in the workplace. In R. T. Golembiewski (Ed.), *Handbook of Organization Behavior* (pp. 57–80). Marcel Dekker.
- Hobfoll, S. E., Stevens, N. R., & Zalta, A. K. (2015). Expanding the science of resilience:

 Conserving resources in the age of adaptation. *Psychological Inquiry*, 26(2), 174–180. https://doi.org/10.1080/1047840X.2015.1002377
- Holmgreen, L., Tirone, V., Gerhart, J., & Hobfoll, S. E. (2017). Conservation of resources theory. In C. L. Cooper & J. C. Quick (Eds.), *The handbook of stress and health: A guide to research and practice* (pp. 443–457). Wiley Online

- Library.
- Hopkins, D., & Schwanen, T. (2022). Recruiting research participants for transport research: Reflections from studies on autonomous vehicles in the UK. *Journal of Transport Geography*, 102, 1–4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jtrangeo.2022.103377
- Howlett, M. (2022). Looking at the 'field' through a Zoom lens: Methodological reflections on conducting online research during a global pandemic. *Qualitative Research*, 22(3), 387–402. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794120985691
- Hunter, R. R., Gough, A., O'Kane, N., McKeown, G., Fitzpatrick, A., Walker, T., McKinley, M., Lee, M., & Kee, F. (2018). Ethical issues in social media research for public health. *American Journal of Public Health*, 108(3), 343–348. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2017.304249
- Jashari, A., & Kutllovci, E. (2020). The impact of human resource management practices on organizational performance case study: Manufacturing enterprises in Kosovo.

 Business Theory & Practice, 21(1), 222–229.

 https://doi.org/10.3846/btp.2020.12001
- Jimenez-Estevez, P., Yanez-Araque, B., Ruiz-Palomino, P., & Gutierrez-Broncano, S. (2023). Personal growth or servant leader: What do hotel employees need most to be affectively well amidst the turbulent COVID-19 times? *Technological Forecasting and Social Change, 190*, Article e122410. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.techfore.2023.122410
- Jolly, P. M., Gordon, S. E., & Self, T. T. (2022). Family-supportive supervisor behaviors and employee turnover intention in the foodservice industry: Does gender matter?

- International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 34(3), 1084–1105. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-02-2021-0280
- Jolly, P. M., Self, T. T., & Gordon, S. E. (2020). Attracting hospitality recruits: The benefit of benefits. *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism*, 19(1), 1–22. https://doi.org/10.1080/15332845.2020.1672243
- Johnson, J. L., Adkins, D., & Chauvin, S. (2020). A review of the quality indicators of rigor in qualitative research. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 84(1), 138–146. https://doi.org/10.5688/ajpe7120
- Jung H. S., Jung Y. S., & Yoon H. H. (2021). COVID-19: The effects of job insecurity on the job engagement and turnover intent of deluxe hotel employees and the moderating role of generational characteristics. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 92, Article e102703.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102703
- Jyoti, J., & Dimple. (2022). Fun at workplace and intention to leave: Role of work engagement and group cohesion. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 34(2), 782–807. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-06-2021-0704
- Kaliber, A. (2019). Reflecting on the reflectivist approach to qualitative interviewing. *All Azimuth: A Journal of Foreign Policy & Peace*, 8(2), 339–357. https://doi.org/10.20991/allazimuth.477335
- Karatepe, O. M., Okumus, F., & Saydam, M. B. (2022). Outcomes of job security among hotel employees during COVID-19. *International Hospitality Review*.

https://doi.org/10.1108/IHR-11-2021-0070

- Khan, M. M., Mubarik, M. S., Islam, T., Rehman, A., Ahmed, S. S., Khan, E. & Sohail, F. (2022). How servant leadership triggers innovative work behavior: Exploring the sequential mediating role of psychological empowerment and job crafting. *European Journal of Innovation Management*, 25(4), 1037–1055. https://doi.org/10.1108/EJIM-09-2020-0367
- Kim, J., & Gatling, A. (2017). The impact of using a virtual employee engagement platform (VEEP) on employee engagement and intention to stay. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 30(1), 242–259. https://doi.org/10.1108/ijchm-09-2016-0516
- Kim, M., Ma, E., & Wang, L. (2023). Work-family support benefits, programs, and policies and employee well-being: Implications for the hospitality industry.
 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 108, Article e103356.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2022.103356
- Knechel, N. (2019). What's in a sample? Why selecting the right research participants matters. *Journal of Emergency Nursing*, 45(3), 332-334. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jen.2019.01.020
- Koo, B., Yu, J., Chua, B. L., Lee, S., & Han, H. (2020). Relationships among emotional and material rewards, job satisfaction, burnout, affective commitment, job performance, and turnover intention in the hotel industry. *Journal of Quality Assurance in Hospitality and Tourism*, 21(4), 371–401. https://doi.org/10.1080/1528008X.2019.1663572

- Korstjens, I., & Moser, A. (2018). Series: Practical guidance to qualitative research. Part

 4: Trustworthiness and publishing. *European Journal of General Practice*, 24(1),

 120–124. https://doi.org/10.1080/13814788.2017.1375092
- Krick, A., Felfe, J., & Klug, K. (2021). Building resilience: Trajectories of heart rate variability during a mindfulness-based intervention and the role of individual and social characteristics. *International Journal of Stress Management*, 28(3), 220– 231. https://doi.org/10.1037/str0000227
- Kumar, S. (2022). The impact of talent management practices on employee turnover and retention intentions. *Global Business and Organizational Excellence*, 41(2), 21–34. https://doi.org/10.1002/joe.22130
- Kurniawaty, K., Ramly, M., & Ramlawati, R. (2019). The effect of work environment, stress, and job satisfaction on employee turnover intention. *Management Science Letters*, 9, 877–886. https://doi.org/10.5267/j.msl.2019.3.001
- Labrague, L. J., & De Los Santos, J. A. A. (2020). COVID-19 anxiety among front-line nurses: Predictive role of organizational support, personal resilience and social support. *Journal of Nursing Management*, 28, 1653–1661.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/jonm.13121
- Lai, Y., & Cai, W. (2022). Enhancing post-COVID-19 work resilience in hospitality: A micro-level crisis management framework. *Tourism and Hospitality Research*, 23(1), 88–100. https://doi.org/10.1177/14673584221075182
- Lapid, M. I., Clarke, B. L., & Wright, R. S. (2019). Institutional review boards: What clinician researchers need to know. *Mayo Clinic Proceedings*, 94(3), 515–525.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mayocp.2019.01.020

- LeBaron, G., Edwards, R., Hunt, T., Sempéré, C., & Kyritsis, P. (2022). The ineffectiveness of CSR: Understanding garment company commitments to living wages in global supply chains. *New Political Economy*, 27(1), 99–115. https://doi.org/10.1080/13563467.2021.1926954
- Le Cunff, A. (2020). Burnout vs. boreout. *Ness Labs*. https://nesslabs.com/burnout-vs-boreout
- Lee, P. C., Xu, S., & Yang, W. (2021). Is career adaptability a double-edged sword? The impact of work social support and career adaptability on turnover intentions during the COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal of Hospitality*Management, 94, Article e102875. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2021.102875
- Lehmann, O. V., Murakami, K., & Klempe, S. H. (2019). Developmentally oriented thematic analysis (DOTA): A qualitative research method to explore meaning making processes in cultural psychology. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 20(2), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.17169/fqs-20.2.3190
- Li, X., & Peng, P. (2022). How does inclusive leadership curb workers' emotional exhaustion? The mediation of caring ethical climate and psychological safety. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 13, Article e877725.

 https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.877725
- Li, Y., Tuckey, M. R., Bakker, A. B., Chen, P. Y., & Dollard, M. F. (2022). Linking objective and subjective job demands and resources in the JD-R model: A multilevel design. *Work & Stress*, *37*(1), 27–54.

https://doi.org/10.1080/02678373.2022.2028319

- Li, M., Zhao, Z., & Cui, L. (2021). Emotional labor strategies mediate the relationship between psychological empowerment and burnout of frontline hotel employees.

 Social Behavior and Personality: An International Journal, 49(4), 1–10.

 https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.10053
- Liborius, P., & Kiewitz, C. (2022). When leader humility meets follower competitiveness: Relationships with follower affective trust, intended and voluntary turnover. *Journal of Vocational Behavior*, *135*, Article e103719. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jvb.2022.103719
- Liu, X., Yu, J., Guo, Q., & Li, J. (2022). Employee engagement, its antecedents and effects on business performance in hospitality industry: A multilevel analysis.

 *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 34(12), 4631–4652. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-12-2021-1512
- Liu-Lastres, B., Wen, H., & Huang, W.J. (2023). A reflection on the Great Resignation in the hospitality and tourism industry. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 35(1), 235-249. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-05-2022-0551
- Lofty, A. E., Abbas, T. M., & Sayed, M. (2022). Fast-food restaurant employees' demographics variances regarding counterproductive work behaviours in Cairo.

 International Journal for Tourism, Archeology and Hospitality, 2(2), 32–47.

 https://doi.org/10.21608/ijtah.2022.168356.1012
- Lu., W., Liu, S., Wu, H., Wu., K., & Pei., J. (2022). To avoidance or approach:

- Unraveling hospitality employees' job crafting behavior response to daily customer mistreatment. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management*, *53*, 123–132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhtm.2022.09.007
- Luo, C. Y., Tsai, C. H., Chen, M. H., & Gao, J. L. (2021). The effects of psychological capital and internal social capital on frontline hotel employees' adaptive performance. *Sustainability*, *13*(10), Article e5430.

 https://doi.org/10.3390/su13105430
- Lyons, P., & Bandura, R. (2020). Employee turnover: Features and perspectives.

 *Development and Learning in Organizations, 34(1), 1–4.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/DLO-02-2019-0048
- Mahasuweerachai, P. (2022). How to influence restaurant employees' food safety behaviour: An application of the theory of planned behavior and norm activation model. *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/15378020.2022.2083437
- Mahmoud, A. B., Reisel, W. D., Hack-Polay, D., & Fuxman, L. (2021). No one is safe! But who's more susceptible? Locus of control moderates pandemic perceptions' effects on job security and psychosocial factors amongst MENA hospitality frontliners: A PLS-SEM approach. *BMC Public Health*, 21(1), Article e2032. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-12071-2
- Makrygiannakis, G., & Jack, L. (2018). Designing a conceptual methodology for structuration research. *Meditari Accountancy Research*, 26, 70–87. https://doi.org/10.1108/MEDAR-07-2017-0182

- Maslach, C., Schaufeli, W. B., & Leiter, M. P. (2001). Job burnout. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 52, 397–422. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.52.1.397
- Masterson, C., Sugiyama, K., & Ladge, J. (2021). The value of 21st century work-family supports: Review and cross-level path forward. *Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 42(2), 118–138. https://doi.org/10.1002/job.2442
- Matthews, T. D., & Kostelis, K. T. (2019). *Designing and conducting research in health* and human performance (2nd ed.). Routledge.
- McCartney, G., Chi In, C. L., & Pinto, J. S. de A. F. (2022). COVID-19 impact on hospitality retail employees' turnover intentions. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, *34*(6), 2092–2112. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-08-2021-1053
- McGrath, C., Palmgren P. J., & Liljedahl, M. (2019). Twelve tips for conducting qualitative research interviews. *Medical Teacher*, 41(9), 1002–1006. https://doi.org/10.1080/0142159X.2018.1497149
- McKibbin, K. J., Malin, B. A., & Clayton, E. W. (2021). Protecting research data of publicly revealing participants. *Journal of Law & the Biosciences*, 8(2), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1093/jlb/lsab028
- Mendocilla, M., Miravitlles Matamoros, P., & Matute, J. (2021). QUICKSERV: A service quality assessment tool for the quick-service restaurant industry. *British Food Journal*, 123(13), 241–259. https://doi.org/10.1108/BFJ-12-2020-1108
- Michel, J. W., Tews, M. J., & Allen, D. G. (2019). Fun in the workplace: A review and expanded theoretical perspective. *Human Resource Management Review*, 29(1),

- 98–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2018.03.001
- Miller, T. (2017). Telling the difficult things: Creating spaces for disclosure, rapport and 'collusion' in qualitative interviews. *Women's Studies International Forum*, 61(1), 81–86. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.wsif.2016.07.005
- Mirhosseini, S. A. (2020). *Doing qualitative research in language education*. Springer Nature.
- Mitchell, R., Schuster, L., & Jin, H. S. (2020). Gamification and the impact of extrinsic motivation on needs satisfaction: Making work fun? *Journal of Business**Research, 106, 323–330. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2018.11.022
- Morris, J. A., & Feldman, D. C. (1996). The dimensions, antecedents, and consequences of emotional labor. *Academy of Management Review*, 21(4), 986–1010. https://doi.org/10.5465/amr.1996.9704071861
- Motulsky, S. L. (2021). Is member checking the gold standard of quality in qualitative research? *Qualitative Psychology*, 8(3), 389–406.

 https://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000215
- Moustakas, C. (1994). Phenomenological research methods. Sage.
- Mwita, K. (2022). Factors influencing data saturation in qualitative studies. *International Journal of Research in Business and Social Science*, 11(4), 414–420. https://doi.org/10.20525/ijrbs.v11i4.1776
- Nassaji, H. (2020). Good qualitative research. *Language Teaching Research*, 24(4), 427–431. https://doi.org/10.1177/1362168820941288
- National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and

- Behavioral Research. (1979). *The Belmont report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research*.

 https://www.hhs.gov/ohrp/regulations-and-policy/belmont-report/read-thebelmont-report/index.html
- National Restaurant Association. (2022a). 2022 state of the restaurant industry.

 mn-jump

 mn-jump
- National Restaurant Association. (2022b). *Restaurant employee demographics*.

 https://restaurant.org/getmedia/21a36a65-d5d4-41d0-af5c-737ab545d65a/nra-data-brief-restaurant-employee-demographics-march-2022.pdf
- Naveed, A. R., Akhtar, C. S., Naveed, S., & Khalid, A. (2020). Effect of relational compensation on employee retention: Case of hotel industry of Pakistan.

 Ilkogretim Online Elementary Education Online, 19(4), 5332–5340.

 https://doi.org/10.17051/ilkonline.2020.04.764940
- Noble, H., & Heale, R. Triangulation in research, with examples. *Evidence Based Nursing*, 22, 67–68. https://doi.org/10.1136/ebnurs-2019-103145
- Obeng, A. F., Zhu, Y., Quansah, P. E., Ntarmah, A. H., & Cobbinah, E. (2021). High-performance work practices and turnover intention: Investigating the mediating role of employee morale and the moderating role of psychological capital. *SAGE Open, 11*(1). https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244020988557
- Olmos-Vega, F. M., Stalmeijer, R. E., Varpio, L., & Kahlke, R. (2023). A practical guide

- to reflexivity in qualitative research. *Medical Teacher*, *45*(3), 241–251. https://doi.org/10.1080/0142159X.2022.2057287
- Park, J., & Min, H. K. (2020). Turnover intention in the hospitality industry: A metaanalysis. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 90, Article e102599. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102599
- Pathiranage, Y. L., Jayatilake, L. V. K., & Abeysekera, R. (2020). Case study research design for exploration of organizational culture towards corporate performance. *Review of International Comparative Management*, 21(3), 361–372. https://doi.org/10.24818/RMCI.2020.3.361
- Popa, I., Lee, L., Yu, H., & Madera, J. M. (2023). Losing talent due to COVID-19: The roles of anger and fear on industry turnover intentions. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management*, 54, 119–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhtm.2022.12.010
- Pottenger, K. (2021). Always essential: Grocery store work in a pandemic. *New Labor Forum*, 30(3), 99–103. https://doi.org/10.1177/10957960211035084
- Presslee, A., Richins, G., Saiy, S., & Webb, A. (2023). Small sample field study: The effects of team-based recognition on employee engagement and effort.

 Management Accounting Research, 59, Article e100829.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mar.2022.100829
- Qiu, H., Li, M., Shu, B., & Bai, B. (2020). Enhancing hospitality experience with service robots: The mediating role of rapport building. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing and Management*, 29(3), 247–268.

https://doi.org/10.1080/19368623.2019.1645073

- Ram, Y. (2018). Hostility of hospitality? A review on violence, bullying and sexual harassment in the tourism and hospitality industry. *Current Issues in Tourism*, 21(7), 760–774. https://doi.org/10.1080/13683500.2015.1064364
- Reddy, C. (2021). Teaching research methodology: Everything's a case. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, 18(2), 178–188. https://doi.org/10.34190/JBRM.18.2.009
- Rishipal, H. (2019). Employee loyalty and counter-productive work behavior among employees in the Indian hospitality sector. *Worldwide Hospitality and Tourism Themes*, 11(4), 438–448. https://doi.org/10.1108/WHATT-04-2019-0020
- Roddesness, S., Faber, H. C., & Jensen, M. R. (2019). NVIVO courses in the library:

 Working to create the library services of tomorrow. *Nordic Journal of Information Literacy in High Education*, 11(1), 27–38.

 https://doi.org/10.15845/noril.v11i1.2762
- Rose, J., & Johnson, C. W. (2020). Contextualizing reliability and validity in qualitative research: Toward more rigorous and trustworthy qualitative social science in leisure research. *Journal of Leisure Research*, *51*(4), 432–451.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/00222216.2020.1722042
- Sahakyan, T. (2023). Member-checking through diagrammatic elicitation: Constructing meaning with participants. *TESOL Quarterly*, *57*(2), 686–701. https://doi.org/10.1002/tesq.3210
- Said, H., & Tanova, C. (2021). Workplace bullying in the hospitality industry: A hindrance to the employee mindfulness state and a source of emotional

- exhaustion. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, *96*, Article e102961. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2021.102961
- Salanova, M., Schaufeli, W. B., Xanthopoulou, D., & Bakker, A. B. (2010). The gain spiral of resource and work engagement: Sustaining a positive workforce. In A. B. Bakker & M. P Leiter (Eds.), *Work engagement: A handbook of essential theory and research* (pp. 118–132). Psychology Press.

 https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203853047
- Sakar, J. (2023). Total reward satisfaction questionnaire: Scale development and validation using confirmatory composite analysis. *International Journal of Indian Culture and Business Management*, 29(2), 168–187.

 https://doi.org/10.1504/IJICBM.2023.131445
- Saunders, M. N. K., Lewis, P., & Thornhill, A. (2019). *Research methods for business students* (8th ed.). Pearson.
- Schaeffer, N. C. (2021). Interaction before and during the survey interview: Insights from conversation analysis. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 24(2), 181–202. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2020.1824626
- Seeram, E. (2019). An overview of correlational research. *Radiologic Technology*, *91*(2), 176–179. http://www.radiologictechnology.org/content/91/2/176.full.pdf+html
- Seqhobane, M., & Kokt, D. (2021). How do job characteristics influence the motivation of millennial hospitality employees? *SA Journal of Human Resource Management, 19*, Article e1698. https://doi.org/10.4102/sajhrm.v19i0.1698

- Shen, M. (2021, August 23). Fast-food worker wages rose 10% as restaurants struggle to hire and retain workers, report says. *USA Today*.

 https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/business/2021/08/23/restaurant-wages-hiring-retention/8249556002/
- Shoss, M. K., Brummel, B. J., Probst, T. M., & Jiang, L. (2020). The joint importance of secure and satisfying work: Insights from three studies. *Journal of Business and Psychology*, 35(3), 297–316. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10869-019-09627-w
- Shtembari, E., Kufo, A., & Haxhinasto, D. (2022). Employee compensation and benefits pre and post COVID-19. *Administrative Sciences*, *12*(3), 106–122. https://doi.org/10.3390/admsci12030106
- Skukauskaite, A., Yilmazli Trout, I., & Robinson, K. A. (2022). Deepening reflexivity through art in learning qualitative research. *Qualitative Research*, 22(3), 403–420. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468794120985676
- Spreitzer, G. M., Sutcliffe, K., Dutton, J., Sonenshein, S., & Grant, A. M. (2005). A socially embedded model of thriving at work. *Organization Science*, *16*, 536–549. http://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.1050.0153
- Staller, K. M. (2021). Big enough? Sampling in qualitative inquiry. *Qualitative Social*Work, 20(4), 897–904. https://doi.org/10.1177/14733250211024516
- Stamolampros, P., Korfiatis, N., Chalvatzis, K., & Buhalis, D. (2019). Job satisfaction and employee turnover determinants in high contact services: Insight from employees' online reviews. *Tourism Management*, 75, 130–147.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2019.04.030

- Sutton, A. (2020). Living the good life: A meta-analysis of authenticity, well-being, and engagement. *Personality and Individual Difference*, *153*, Article e109645. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2019.109645
- Taherdoost, H. (2021). Data collection methods and tools for research: A step-by-step guide to choose data collection technique for academic and business research projects. *International Journal of Academic Research in Management*, 10(1), 10–38. https://elvedit.com/journals/IJARM/wp-content/uploads
- Teo, I., Chay, J., Cheung, Y. B., ... Tan, H. K. (2021) Healthcare worker stress, anxiety and burnout during the COVID-19 pandemic in Singapore: A 6-month multicentre prospective study. *PLoS One*, *16*(10), Article e0258866.

 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0258866
- Tews, M. J., Jolly, P. M., & Stafford, K. (2020). Fun in the workplace and employee turnover: Is less managed fun better? *Employee Relations: The International Journal*, 43(5), 979–995. https://doi.org/10.1108/ER-02-2020-0059
- Tews, M. J., Michel, J. W., & Stafford, K. (2019). Abusive coworker treatment, coworker support, and employee turnover. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 26(4), 412–423. https://doi.org/10.1177/1548051818781812
- Tews, M. J., & Stafford, K. (2020). The impact of abusive supervision and constituent attachment on entry-level employee turnover. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, 44(8), 1318–1334. https://doi.org/10.1177/1096348020947139
- Tews, M. J., Stafford, K., & Pons, S. T. (2023). Applicant attraction to the restaurant industry: Examining the impact of compensation, scheduling, advancement, and

- fun. *Journal of Human Resources in Hospitality & Tourism*, 22(4), 662–684. https://doi.org/10.1080/15332845.2023.2208006
- Theofanidis, D., & Fountouki, A. (2018). Limitations and delimitations in the research process. *Perioperative Nursing*, 7(3), 155–163. https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.2552022
- Thiara, S. (2023) The collapse of the turnover-proof business model: Combatting a labor crisis. *Hastings Business Law Journal*, 19(1), 71–88.

 https://repository.uchastings.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1244&context=hastings_business_law_journal
- Tetteh, S., Dei Mensah, R., Opata, C. N., & Mensah, C. N. (2022). Service employees' workplace fun and turnover intention: The influence of psychological capital and work engagement. *Management Research Review*, 45(3), 363–380. https://doi.org/10.1108/MRR-12-2020-078
- Ulabor, E. A., & Bosede, A. I. (2019). Employee commitment and organizational performance in selected fast food outlets in Osun State. *International Journal of Financial, Accounting, and Management, 1*(1), 23–37.

 https://doi.org/10.35912/ijfam.v1i1.55
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2022, March 10). *Table 16: Annual total separations*rates by industry and region, not seasonally adjusted. U.S. Department of Labor.

 www.bls.gov/news.release/jolts.t16.htm
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2023, February 18). *All employees, thousands, food services and drinking places, seasonally adjusted*. U.S. Department of Labor.

- https://data.bls.gov/timeseries/CES7072200001?amp%253bdata_tool=XGtable&output_view=data&include_graphs=true
- Valk, R., & Yousif, L. (2023). Going beyond to delivery hip hospitality: Exploring motivation and job satisfaction of hospitality workers in Dubai. *International Journal of Organizational Analysis*, 31(2), 293–316.
 https://doi.org/10.1108/IJOA-12-2020-2517
- Vuban, J. A., & Eta, E. A. (2019). Negotiating access to research sites and participants within an African context: The case of Cameroon. *Research Ethics*, *15*(1), 1-23. https://doi.org/10.1177/1747016118798874
- Walczyk, J. J., & Cockrell, N. F. (2022). To err is human but not deceptive. *Memory & Cognition*, 50(1), 232–244. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13421-021-01197-8
- Wallace, E., & Coughlan, J. (2023). Burnout and counterproductive workplace behaviors among frontline hospitality employees: The effect of perceived contract precarity.

 International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 35(2), 451–468.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-02-2022-0195
- Weller, S. C., Vickers, B., Bernard, H. R., Blackburn, A. M., Borgatti, S., Gravlee, C. C., & Johnson, J. C. (2018). Open-ended interview questions and saturation. *PLoS One*, *13*(6), Article e0198606. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0198606
- Witell, L., Holmlund, M., & Gustafsson, A. (2020). Guest editorial: A new dawn for qualitative service research. *Journal of Services Marketing*, *34*(1), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1108/JSM-11-2019-0443
- Wu, C., & Chen, T. (2019). Inspiring prosociality in hotel workplaces: Roles of authentic

- leadership, collective mindfulness, and collective thriving. *Tourism Management Perspectives*, *31*, 123–135. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tmp.2019.04.002
- Xiang, K., Liu, J., Qiao, G., Gao, F., & Zhang, H. (2023). Does bullying reduce occupational commitment in hospitality employees? Mixed empirical evidence from resource conservation theory and embodied cognition perspectives.

 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 108, Article e103365.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2022.103365
- Xie, C., Zhang, J., Chen, Y., & Morrison, A. M. (2023). The effect of hotel employee resilience during COVID-19: The moderation role of perceived risk and challenge stressors. *Tourism Management Perspectives*, 46, Article e101087. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tmp.2023.101087
- Xiong, W., Huang, M., Okumus, B., Leung, X. Y., Cai, X., & Fan, F. (2023). How emotional labor affects hotel employees' mental health: A longitudinal study.

 Tourism Management, 94, Article e104631.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2022.104631
- Xu, S., Wang, Y. C., Ma, E., & Wang, R. (2020). Hotel employees' fun climate at work: Effects on work-family conflict and employee deep acting through a collectivistic perspective. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 91, Article e102666. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102666
- Yacoub, L. B., & Harb, A. H. (2023). A strategic assessment and evaluation of the major factors behind the high failure rate of many restaurants in the city of Beirut-Lebanon. *International Journal of Services and Operations Management*, 44(1),

- 43–61. https://doi.org/10.1504/IJSOM.2023.128942
- Yang, C., Liang, P., & Avgeriou, P. (2018). Assumptions and their management in software development: A systematic mapping study. *Information and Software Technology*, 94(2), 82–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.infsof.2017.10.003
- Yang, W., & Lee, P. C. (2023). Retaining hospitality talent during COVID-19: The joint impacts of employee resilience, work social support and proactive personality on career change intentions. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 35(10), 3389–3409. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-07-2020-0761
- Yang, W., & Xu, S. (2023). Should we be more mindful? The joint impact of an abusive work environment and mindfulness on employee well-being and turnover intentions. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, 0.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/10963480231156832
- Yang, Y., Yan, X., Zhao, X., Mattila A. S., Cui, Z., & Liu, Z. (2022). A two-wave longitudinal study on the impacts of job crafting and psychological resilience on emotional labor. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management*, 52, 128–140. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhtm.2022.05.014
- Ye, Y., Lyu, Y., & He, Y. (2019). Servant leadership and proactive customer service performance. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 31(3), 1330–1347. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-03-2018-0180
- Yin, H., Wang, W., Huang, S., & Li, H. (2018). Psychological capital, emotional labor, and exhaustion: Examining mediating and moderating models. *Current Psychology*, *37*, 343–356. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12144-016-9518-z

- Yin, J., Bi., Y., & Ni, Y. (2022). The impact of COVID-19 on turnover intention among hotel employees: A moderated mediation model. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Management*, 51, 539–549. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhtm.2022.05.010
- Yin, R. (2018). Case study research and applications: Designs and methods (6th ed.).

 Sage.
- Yu, H., Lee, L., Popa, I., & Madera, J. M. (2021). Should I leave this industry? The role of stress and negative emotions in response to an industry negative work event.

 International Journal of Hospitality Management, 94, Article e102843.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102843
- Yu, Y., Xu, S., & Li, G. (2023). Abusive supervision and emotional labour on a daily basis: The role of employee mindfulness. *Tourism Management*, *96*, Article e104719. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2023.104719
- Zhou, H., & Chen, J. (2021). How does psychological empowerment prevent emotional exhaustion? Psychological safety and organizational embeddedness as mediators. *Frontiers in Psychology, 12*, Article e546687.

 https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.546687

Appendix: Interview Protocol

- 1. Introduce self and express gratitude for participation.
- 2. Provide an overview of the study: research question and purpose. Answer any questions the participant may have.
- 3. Explain interview process and provide information about member checking for interview reliability and validity.
- 4. Inform the interviewee he/she may withdraw from the research at any time.
- 5. Reassure the interviewee of confidentiality.
- 6. Review the informed consent and collect consent for participation and for audio recording of the interview for transcription and analysis. Provide a copy of the consent form to the participant.
- 7. Start audio recording.
- 8. Annotate date and time of the interview and identify participant with participant number. Begin the interview, which will not exceed 1 hour.
- 9. Ask the interview questions; follow-up with probing questions when necessary to obtain details.
- 10. Stop audio recording.
- 11. Express gratitude to the interviewee for participation and provide contact information for any questions or concerns.
- 12. Establish a future date for member checking.
- 13. After the interview, transcribe interview.
- 14. Summarize key points.

- 15. Share the key points with interviewee and ask for information verification.
- 16. Establish a follow-up meeting, in-person or virtual, for questions and comments, unless email is preferred.
- 17. Discuss data interpretation.
- 18. Revise as necessary and resend to interviewee for validation.